New model for the tectonic history of West Antarctica : a reappraisal of the fit of Antarctica in Gondawana

Autor(en): Wilson, Kevin M. / Rosol, Michael J. / Hay, William W.

Objekttyp: Article

Zeitschrift: Eclogae Geologicae Helvetiae

Band (Jahr): 82 (1989)

Heft 1

PDF erstellt am: 24.07.2024

Persistenter Link: https://doi.org/10.5169/seals-166366

Nutzungsbedingungen

Die ETH-Bibliothek ist Anbieterin der digitalisierten Zeitschriften. Sie besitzt keine Urheberrechte an den Inhalten der Zeitschriften. Die Rechte liegen in der Regel bei den Herausgebern. Die auf der Plattform e-periodica veröffentlichten Dokumente stehen für nicht-kommerzielle Zwecke in Lehre und Forschung sowie für die private Nutzung frei zur Verfügung. Einzelne Dateien oder Ausdrucke aus diesem Angebot können zusammen mit diesen Nutzungsbedingungen und den korrekten Herkunftsbezeichnungen weitergegeben werden.

Das Veröffentlichen von Bildern in Print- und Online-Publikationen ist nur mit vorheriger Genehmigung der Rechteinhaber erlaubt. Die systematische Speicherung von Teilen des elektronischen Angebots auf anderen Servern bedarf ebenfalls des schriftlichen Einverständnisses der Rechteinhaber.

Haftungsausschluss

Alle Angaben erfolgen ohne Gewähr für Vollständigkeit oder Richtigkeit. Es wird keine Haftung übernommen für Schäden durch die Verwendung von Informationen aus diesem Online-Angebot oder durch das Fehlen von Informationen. Dies gilt auch für Inhalte Dritter, die über dieses Angebot zugänglich sind.

Ein Dienst der *ETH-Bibliothek* ETH Zürich, Rämistrasse 101, 8092 Zürich, Schweiz, www.library.ethz.ch

http://www.e-periodica.ch

New model for the tectonic history of West Antarctica: a reappraisal of the fit of Antarctica in Gondwana

By KEVIN M. WILSON¹), MICHAEL J. ROSOL²), WILLIAM W. HAY¹) and CHRIS G. A. HARRISON³)

ABSTRACT

A number of discrete West Antarctic tectonostratigraphic terranes have been proposed to explain regional tectonic events. Due to the very limited exposures of rocks in Antarctica, definition of these terranes has been poor, while speculations on their tectonic history have suffered from the lack of interpretable data. Application of terrane history analytical techniques and a system of data reliability weighting allows a new tectonic model for the evolution of Antarctica to be proposed. This model includes: 1) placement of the Antarctic Peninsula outboard of South America in the early Mesozoic; 2) definition of only four discrete terranes (Antarctic Peninsula Block, West Antarctic Block, South Georgia Block, and South Orkney Block); 3) Late Triassic oblique collision of the Antarctic Peninsula Block with the West Antarctic Block to produce the Ellsworth-Pensacola Orogen; and 4) Jurassic rifting along the West Antarctic-East Antarctic boundary to produce widespread graben development. This model may provide a non-unique solution; however, it is testable and could provide new directions for research in the region.

RÉSUMÉ

Plusieurs terrains tectonostratigraphiques de l'Antarctique Ouest ont été avancés pour expliquer les mouvements tectoniques régionaux. En même temps que la définition des terrains Antarctiques est restée incomplète parceque les roches ne sont pas visibles à la surface, les hypothèses sur l'histoire tectonique de ces terrains ont été rendues difficiles à cause du manque de données. L'application des méthodes d'analyse historique des terrains et d'un système de fiabilité proportionelle des données permet de proposer un nouveau modèle d'évolution de l'Antarctique. Ce modèle comprend: 1) la position de la Péninsule antarctique à l'ouest de l'Amérique du Sud au début du Mésozoïque; 2) l'existence de seulement quatre terrains différents (le bloc de la Péninsule antarctique, le bloc Antarctique Ouest, le bloc de Georgie Sud, et le bloc Orkney Sud); 3) la collision oblique du bloc de la Péninsule antarctique avec le bloc Antarctique Ouest pendant le Trias supérieur, produisant l'orogenèse Ellsworth-Pensacola; et 4) la formation des fossés d'effondrement le long de la frontière Antarctique Ouest-Antarctique Est pendant le Jurassique, produisant le développement général de graben. La solution de ce modèle peut ne pas être unique; cependant ce modèle peut être testé et il peut ouvrir de nouvelles directions de recherche pour cette région.

¹) Museum, Department of Geological Sciences and CIRES, University of Colorado, Campus Box 250, Boulder, Colorado, 80309, USA.

²) Consultant, 505 North Star Ct., Boulder, Colorado, 80305, USA.

³) Division of Marine Geology and Geophysics, Rosentiel School of Marine and Atmospheric Sciences, University of Miami, 4600 Rickenbacker Causeway, Miami, Florida, 33149, USA.

CONTENTS

Introduction	2
Terrane analysis	3
Definitions and theory	3
Data reliability weighting	3
Identification and enumeration of terranes	5
The Antarctic Peninsula-Ellsworth Land Block (APB)	5
The Ellsworth-Whitmore Mountains Block (EWB)	9
The Marie Byrd Land Block (MBB)	12
The Thurston Island-Eights Coast Block (TIB)	13
The South Orkney (SOB) and South Georgia (SGB) Islands Blocks	13
New model for the tectonic evolution of West Antarctica	14
Continental reconstructions and Gondwana	14
Middle Triassic reconstruction	14
Late Triassic reconstruction	18
Early Jurassic reconstruction	18
Late Early Jurassic reconstruction	19
Middle Jurassic reconstruction	22
Late Jurassic reconstruction	22
Early Cretaceous reconstruction	22
Late Early Cretaceous reconstruction	24
Discussion	27
Conclusions	27
References	28

1. Introduction

The fit of Antarctica in Gondwana has long been considered critical to the accuracy of global paleogeographic and tectonic reconstructions (ELLIOT 1975; DeWIT 1977; BARRON et al. 1978; HARRISON et al. 1979; POWELL et al. 1980; CRADDOCK 1982b; DALZIEL 1982; MILLER 1983; BARRON 1987; LAWVER & SCOTESE 1987). The very limited extent of outcrops in West Antarctica has made resolution of this fit problematic. Proposals that West Antarctica is comprised of several tectonostratigraphic (suspect) terranes reflect the complexity of Antarctic geology, but do not presently allow unique solutions to be obtained for the tectonic history of the region (SCHOPF 1969; SCHARNBERGER & SCHARON 1972; CLARKSON & BROOK 1977; DeWit 1977; DALZIEL 1980; 1982; 1983; HARRISON et al. 1980; WATTS & BRAMALL 1981; DALZIEL & ELLIOT 1982; CRADDOCK 1983; DALZIEL & GRUNOW 1985; SCHMIDT & ROWLEY 1986; GRUNOW et al. 1987a). Attempts to define the boundaries and tectonic history of these terranes have recently concentrated on geophysical evaluation of subice morphology, the gathering of new paleomagnetic data, geochemical analyses of igneous typologies and calculation of new radiometric dates for critical events (for examples, see references in Cresswell & Vella 1981; Craddock 1982a; Oliver et al. 1983; McKenzie 1987). A wealth of new data have become available, but no consensus on their meaning has yet been forthcoming.

Unfortunately, much emphasis has been placed on non-falsifiable ad hoc hypotheses derived from interpretations of paleomagnetic data and somewhat simplistic arguments about structural heterogeneity. The drawback to the ad hoc approach is that theories proliferate based on a single data set and are thus protected from falsification, while resolution of conflicts between data sets tends to be ignored (Young 1986; WILson et al., in press). Indeed, conflicts may arise in the actual identification and enumeration of the terranes, such that the defined units themselves are ad hoc and insured against testing by independent methods. However, the application of terrane analysis techniques and a system of data reliability weighting may help resolve conflicts and provide new insights into the tectonic history of West Antarctica. This paper presents a testable alternative model for the Mesozoic evolution of Antarctica and its place in Gondwana based on these insights.

Terrane analysis

Definitions and theory

Tectonostratigraphic terrane analyses and definitions presented here follow the guidelines suggested by CONEY et al. (1980), JONES et al. (1983), SCHERMER et al. (1984), HOWELL et al. (1985) and JONES et al. (1986). Specifically, a terrane is considered "suspect" if its paleogeographic setting is uncertain for a significant period of geologic time. "Terranes" are by definition fault-bounded and are termed "tectono-stratigraphic" because their sizes, shapes and structure are due to tectonic processes, while their internal stratigraphic records serve to define them uniquely.

"Terrane analysis" examines key features observable in the stratigraphy and structure of a particular terrane which may serve to constrain that terrane's tectonic history. For example, ophiolite belts, calc-alkaline volcanics, blueschist and melange provide good evidence for ocean basin closure and subduction (MIYASHIRO 1973; HAMILTON 1979; GILL 1981; MOORES 1982; RAYMOND 1984). Geochemically distinct collisionproduced granitic suites (LeFort 1981; HARRIS et al. 1986; PITCHER 1987) can be dated, thus defining times of collision. Successor basins can provide overlap sequences which also constrain the time of accretion (CONEY et al. 1980; HOWELL et al. 1985). Passive margin (drift) sequences can be used to delineate times of rifting (EMERY & UCHUPI 1984). Finally, paleomagnetic and paleobiogeographic data can be used to constrain the changing positions of terranes in time and space (e.g. VAN DER VOO & CHANNELL 1980; TOZER 1982; ENGEBRETSON et al. 1985; HALLAM 1986; HILLHOUSE & McWILLIAMS 1987; WILSON et al., in review).

Data reliability weighting

Due to the complex nature of regional tectonic analysis, it is both logical and prudent to develop specific rules and procedures for the interpretation of terrane histories. There is enough information to be gleaned from geological studies on terranes and continental blocks to enable one to develop a working model for regional tectonic evolution. However, within any one region conflicts between or within data sets may occur (Boucor & GRAY 1983; TAYLOR et al. 1984; COE et al. 1985; HALLAM 1986; Young 1986; WILSON et al., in review). A useful regional model will only result if data conflicts within and between terranes and regions are resolved. This type of denouement can be achieved through reliability weighting of the various kinds of data.

In order to weigh correctly the relative reliability of some common type of terrane/ plate motion data, it is first necessary to comprehend the role of those data in the theory and practice of regional tectonic analysis. As a practical matter it is critical in older Mesozoic interpretations to determine when a terrane may have rifted, when it was subjected to subduction and/or strike-slip processes, where it was on a plate at certain times and when it may have collided with its host continent (WILSON 1987). A vast literature on geologic evidence for various tectonic environments is available, but due to space limitations will be summarized elsewhere (WILSON et al., in prep.). At present, it suffices to say that the principal data types are not always in agreement.

The most common kind of conflict occurs when both paleomagnetic and paleobiogeographic data sets are available for a particular terrane, but do not agree (Boucot & GRAY 1983; TAYLOR et al. 1984; HALLAM 1986). In practice, it is clear that both of these data sets can suffer from low resolving power or poorly constrained evidence (e.g. Kellogg & Reynolds 1978; Boucot & GRAY 1983; Coe et al. 1985; JABLONSKI et al. 1985; TARLING 1985; HALLAM 1986; YOUNG 1986; NEWTON 1987; WILSON et al., in press).

An excellent example of such a conflict may be found in the sharply contrasting tectonic histories proposed for the larger Chinese terranes of the late Paleozoic and early Mesozoic. A number of paleomagnetic studies have inferred that the so-called North China, South China and Indochina Blocks did not accrete to Eurasia until sometime in the Jurassic (e.g. MCELHINNY et al. 1981; OPDYKE et al. 1986; ZHAO & COE 1987). However, voluminous vertebrate faunal evidence directly contradicts this scenario and supports much earlier (Permo-Triassic) times of accretion for these large blocks (e.g. COX 1973; ANDERSON & CRUICKSHANK 1978; BUFFETAUT 1981; 1984; COLBERT 1986; WILSON et al., in review). Freshwater invertebrate biogeography (TASCH 1981) also supports an earlier accretion time, as does considerable geological evidence (MITCHELL 1981; SENGÖR 1984; ZHANG et al. 1984; YANG et al. 1986). In this case (discussed in detail elsewhere) we suggest that the paleobiogeographic data are the more reliable set.

Resolution of such conflicts must be done on a case by case basis, but is greatly facilitated by examination of the relative reliability of each subset (study) making up the data set. For example, paleomagnetic data which do not pass standard stability tests (e.g. reversal test, fold test) may generally be considered less reliable than data which do pass these tests (TARLING 1983; 1985). Likewise, vertebrate paleobiogeographic studies that utilize large, well-preserved and readily identified tetrapod material are superior in resolving power to studies which employ marine invertebrates having planktotrophic larvae (SIMPSON 1980; VALENTINE & JABLONSKI 1983; JABLONSKI et al. 1985). We suggest that all data types can be objectively judged for quality and then given a relative weighting or rank in the data set. In many such cases it has been our experience that careful evaluation of relative data reliability allows one to eliminate data conflicts consistantly. With these factors in mind, as well as others discussed elsewhere (WILSON et al., in press), we suggest as a guide a system of relative data reliability weighting (in decreasing order) as follows:

- The most reliable and useful data are "departure" (rift), and "arrival" (collision/suturing) times that are indicated by well-dated and tightly constrained geologic evidence (cf. MOORES 1982; EMERY & UCHUPI 1984; HARRIS et al. 1986; GEHRELS & SALEEBY 1987).
- Also crucial are well-constrained episodes of strike-slip motion of "known" magnitude and direction, and well-dated geologic evidence that allows inferences to be made about tectonic environment (e.g., subduction) (cf. HAMILTON 1979; GILL 1981; RAYMOND 1984; SAREWITZ & KARIG 1986).
- 3) Tetrapod paleobiogeography employing large, well-dated, well-preserved and readily identified tetrapod faunal elements; equally important are well-dated fresh water faunal paleobiogeographies such as those based on primary fresh water fish or conchostracans (cf. BUFFETAUT 1981; PATTERSON 1981; TASCH 1987; WILSON et al., in review).
- 4) High quality paleomagnetic data which record stable remanences measured on clearly identified magnetic mineralogy of known age, and conforming to standards set out in HARRISON & LINDH (1982), LARSON et al. (1982), TARLING (1983; 1985), COGNE et al. (1986), Cox & HART (1986), and PIPER (1987).
- 5) Benthic marine invertebrate paleobiogeography where organisms are considered to have had non-planktotrophic larvae and definition of realms is good; planktonic invertebrate paleobiogeography may also be used, but is characterized by less resolving power (cf. Tozer 1982; ZINSMEISTER 1982; VALENTINE & JABLONSKI 1983; HALLAM 1986; ARCHBOLD 1987; CRAME 1987).
- 6) Paleomagnetic data of intermediate quality, where questions about stability, time of magnetization, structural corrections and/or high-latitude declination error can not be fully resolved (cf. Kellogg & Reynolds 1978; HARRISON et al. 1982; LARSON et al. 1982; TARLING 1985; WILSON et al., in press).
- 7) Floral paleobiogeography where definition of realms and dating are good (cf. Chaloner & Lacey 1973; Hallam 1981).
- 8) Poorly dated geologic and paleobiogeographic data.
- 9) Poor quality paleomagnetic data (cf. WILSON et al., in prep.).

Identification and enumeration of terranes

The West Antarctic-Scotia Arc region has been proposed to consist of at least 6 discrete terranes (Fig. 1), namely: 1) the Antarctic Peninsula-Ellsworth Land Block (APB); 2) the Ellsworth-Whitmore Mountains Block (EWB); 3) the Marie Byrd Land Block (MBB); 4) the Thurston Island-Eights Coast Block (TIB); 5) the South Orkney Islands Block (SOB); and 6) the South Georgia Island Block (SGB) (DeWit 1977; DALZIEL 1982; DALZIEL & ELLIOT 1982; DALZIEL & GRUNOW 1985). Evidence used to define these terranes is summarized in Table 1.

The Antarctic Peninsula-Ellsworth Land Block (APB)

The APB has been considered to be separate from the rest of West Antarctica for several reasons. Firstly, there is excellent evidence that the APB formed part of the Pacific margin of Gondwana throughout the Mesozoic, and in this position has experi-



Fig. 1. Location and terrane map of Antarctica. Terranes are those proposed by DALZIEL et al. (1987) and others; note that boundaries are hypothetical. Black patterns represent mapped outcrop areas. APB = Antarctic Peninsula Block; EWB = Ellsworth Whitmore Mountains Block; MBB = Marie Byrd Land Block; SGB = South Georgia Island Block; SOB = South Orkney Islands Block; TIB = Thurston Island-Eights Coast Block.

enced nearly continuous post-Paleozoic subduction (see Table 1; SUAREZ 1976; HAR-RISON et al. 1979; WEAVER et al. 1981; DALZIEL & ELLIOT 1982; THOMSON & PANK-HURST 1983; and many others). This continuous subduction history is reflected by the APB's distinct stratigraphy, which includes fore-arc, arc and back-arc units (ELLIOT 1983). Metamorphic basement rocks with ages ranging from 244 Ma to 386 Ma occur in Graham Land (northern APB) (PANKHURST 1983). Basement rocks in Ellsworth Land may be as old as 500 Ma if the TIB is part of Ellsworth Land (WHITE & CRAD-DOCK 1987). In any case, granites in Ellsworth Land range from 102 Ma to 230 Ma with most activity in the mid-Cretaceous. The APB's stratigraphy contrasts sharply with the tectonic and stratigraphic evolution of most other parts of Antarctica, but bears some resemblance to that of southern South America (FARQUHARSON 1982; MIL-LER 1982; SAUNDERS & TARNEY 1982). Based on the strong structural discontinuity (ELLIOT 1983) between the northern (Graham Land) and southern (Palmer Land) portions of the APL, this block could be divided into two sub-terranes (i.e., GLB and PLB; see Figure 2).

Block	L.Pm.	E.Tr.	M.Tr.	L.Tr.	E.J.	M.J.	L.J.	E.K.	L.K.	E.Te.	L.Te.
GLB	?-OP-	OP-OP-O	P-OP-?	CV-CV	-cv-cv-	CV-CV-C	v-cv-cv	-CV-CV-	CV-CV-C	v-cv-cv	-CV
		MT-M	T-MT-MT	AG-AG	-AG-AG-	AG-AG-A	G-AG-AG	-AG-AG-	AG-AG-A	G-AG-AG	-AG
			?-FO	-F0-F0-	FO-FO-?	NV NV	SS-SS	-SS-SS	M1-88-M	FO-FO-F	0-F0
							BA-BA-B	A-BA-BA	-BA-BA	MS-MS	
DID	2-01-	CT - 2									
PLD	:-GT-	GT- 5	AG-AG-	AG-AG-A	G-AG-AG	-AG-AG-	AG-AG-A	G-AG-AG	-AG-AG-	AG-AG-A	G-AG
					?-RV-	?-MT-?	-RV-?	FO-FO-F	0		0 110
						RF-RF-R	F-RF	SS-SS-?	No. 2		
						?-ВА	-BA-BA	TF-TF-T	F		
SGB								OP-OP-O	P-OP		
002							AG-AG-A	G-AG-AG	. 0.		
								MT-MT-M	Т		
						?-ВА-В	А-ВА-ВА	-BA FO	-FO		
								TF	-TF - ?		
SOB	?-ML-M	L-ML-ML	-? MT-	MT-MT-M	T-MT-?				BS-BS-B	S-BS	
			FO-	FO-FO-F	0-F0-F0	-?					
			TF-	TF-TF-T	F-TF-?						
WAB	GL-G	L-GL		cv-cv-c	v-cv-cv			cv-cv-?			
		1999 - 1999 BCB	?-MT-M	T-MT-MT	RV-RV-	RV-RV		AG	-AG	RV-	RV
		?-	FO-FO-F	O-FO-FO	RF-RF-	RF-RF				RF-	RF
			?-TF-T	F-TF-TF	CG-CG						
Trn.	co-c	0-C0			RV-RV-	RV-RV				RV-	RV
Ant.		LY-LY			RF-RF-	RF-RF				RF-	RF
Mts.	GL-G	L-GL									
Wed.						2-RV-2				2-PV	-2
Sea						RF-RF-R	F-RF-RF			RF-	RF
						BU-BU-B	U				
						RS-RS-	RS-RS-R	S-RS-RS	-RS		
Sth.	CV-C	V-CV-CV	-CV-CV			CV-CV	-01-01-	CV-CV-C	V-CV-CV	-01-01	
Am.	AG-A	G-AG-AG	-AG-AG			AG-AG	-AG-AG-	AG-AG-A	G-AG-AG	-AG-AG	
			16 - 1943-1773					OP-OP-O	P		
								MT-MT-M	Т		
						-BA-BA	-BA-BA-	BA FO	-FO		
								11	11		

Table 1: Summary Table of tectonic events used in constructing models. Data from various authors in CRESSWELL & VELLA (1981), CRADDOCK (1982a), OLIVER et al. (1983), and MCKENZIE (1987). Block abbreviations: GLB = Graham Land Block; PLB = Palmer Land Block; SGB = South Georgia Block; SOB = South Orkneys Block; WAB = West Antarctic Block. Abbreviations for events and data: AG = arc-associated granites; BA = back-arc basin; BS = blueschist metamorphism; BU = breakup unconformity; CG = collision-type granites; CO = conchostracan fossils; CV = calc-alkaline volcanics; FO = folding event; GL = *Glossopteris* flora; LY = *Lystrosaurus* fauna; MS = Marsupial fauna; MT = high T-P metamorphism; OP = ophiolitic rocks; RF = rift-related normal faulting; RS = syn-rift stratigraphic sequence; RV = rift-related volcanism; SS = strike-slip faulting; TF = thrust faulting.

Secondly, certain geophysical evidence (i.e., sub-ice topography, gravity, magnetics and calculated crustal thicknesses) supports the idea that the APB acted as a separate crustal block (MASOLOV et al. 1981; BENTLEY 1983; IVANOV 1983; KADMINA et al. 1983; COGLEY 1984; GARRETT et al. 1987a). The southern boundary of the APB has been described by some of these workers as a rift, while the eastern boundary may be a transform. However, in drawing the southern and eastern boundaries to the APB, the only obvious geologic limits must be the folded and intruded rocks comprising the Ellsworth and Pensacola Mountains, and the oceanic crust comprising the floor of the Weddell Sea. Thirdly, structural data support the identification of the APB as a distinct terrane and suggest that the observed deformation of the southern APB is of contrasting trend and nature relative to tectonic events elsewhere in the Antarctic continent (ELLIOT 1983; ROWLEY et al. 1983; MENEILLY et al. 1987; STOREY et al. 1987). Unfor-



Fig. 2. 240 Ma, Middle Triassic (Anisian) reconstruction showing terranes proposed in this study. Stereographic polar projection, latitude circles at 20 degree intervals. Box denotes location of Figure 3. Note that all plate boundaries are schematic: arrows signify strike-slip relative motion; dragon's teeth represent subduction zones with teeth on upper plate; parallel lines cut by normals denote spreading ridges. See discussion in text. APB = Antarctic Peninsula-Ellsworth Land Block (GLB = Graham Land Sub-block; PLB = Palmer Land Sub-Block); SGB = South Georgia Island Block of DALZIEL (1982); SOB = South Orkney Islands Block of DALZIEL (1982); WAB = West Antarctic Block; AGH = Agulhas Plateau Block; CAM = Campbell Plateau Block; CHM = Chatham Rise Block; GIN = Greater India, the area estimated to have been lost to crustal shortening during collision; LHR = Lord Howe Rise Block; MAD = Madagascar Block; SEY = Seychelles Islands Block; SKG = South Kerguelen Plateau Block; SRI = Sri Lanka Block; STB = South Tibetan (Lhasa) Block.

tunately, there are no vertebrate or invertebrate paleobiogeographic data which can constrain the terrane analysis for the APB.

Paleomagnetic data have been used both to support and to argue against the possibility of oroclinal bending in the APB (DALZIEL et al. 1973; KELLOGG & REYNOLDS 1978; KELLOGG 1980; WATTS et al. 1984). However, the large declination error (delta-95 in the range 10–49 deg.) associated with all high latitude paleomagnetic data limits their usefulness and probably precludes any clear resolution of this problem (KELLOGG & REYNOLDS 1978; VAN DER VOO & CHANNELL 1980; LOWRIE & HIRT 1986). This theoretical limit to the resolving power provided by high latitude paleomagnetic declinations further suggests that all such high paleolatitude data are at best of only intermediate quality in terms of their relative reliability in terrane analysis, and thus must be considered secondary in importance to "arrival time" and any paleobiogeographic data.

Paleomagnetic data also suggest that the APB may have been approximately in its present position since the Jurassic (Longshaw & GRIFFITHS 1983; SCHARNBERGER & SCHARON 1982; WATTS et al. 1984). However, this calculated position is relative to Antarctica and is therefore entirely dependent on the particular Gondwana reconstruction and paleomagnetic reference frame used. Thus, use of HARRISON & LINDH'S (1982) paleomagnetic APWP data and BARRON'S (1987) reconstruction rather than NORTON & SCLATER'S (1979) reconstruction gives a different result. The occurrence of a *Glossopteris* flora in the APB (LAUDON et al. 1987) suggests that this terrane was never far from the Gondwana craton during the Permian and Mesozoic.

The Ellsworth-Whitmore Mountains Block (EWB)

The EWB has long been postulated to have a unique tectonic history based on its anomalous structural trend (Fig. 1) and distinct stratigraphic evolution (SCHOPF 1969; CRADDOCK 1975; 1983; CLARKSON & BROOK 1977; WEBERS et al. 1982; CRADDOCK et al. 1986; DALZIEL et al. 1987; STOREY & DALZIEL 1987; VENNUM & STOREY 1987a; 1987b). Thus, the EWB is characterized by a Paleozoic stratigraphy similar to that of the nearby Transantarctic Mountains, but unlike them was subjected to major Early Mesozoic deformation, regional metamorphism and granitic plutonism (see Table 1). The basement of the EWB is currently poorly understood, but may be as old as 1100 Ma if the Haag Nunataks are considered a part of the EWB (MILLAR & PANKHURST 1987). Available geophysical evidence seems to support the proposed continuity of the Ellsworth Mountains and Whitmore Mountains as parts of the same tectonic block (JANKOWSKI & DREWRY 1981; STOREY & DALZIEL 1987).

A major tectonic boundary has been presumed to lie between the EWB and the MBB, as inferred from sub-ice morphology (Byrd Subglacial Basin) and geophysical modeling of magnetic basement types (JANKOWSKI & DREWRY 1981; JANKOWSKI et al. 1983). However, the postulated major extension and volcanism that produced the Byrd Subglacial Basin may not have occurred until the Late Tertiary or even Quaternary, as pointed out by LeMASURIER & REX (1982). Of course, this would imply that the EWB and MBB were not really separate terranes in the Mesozoic. This problem will be discussed further below.

Another major terrane boundary must lie between the EWB and East Antarctica, as suggested by certain structural discontinuities (e.g., no clear evidence for Ross

Orogen tectonism in the EWB), geophysical evidence of faulting along the boundary, crustal thickness calculations and sub-ice morphology (JANKOWSKI & DREWRY 1981; BENTLEY 1983; CRADDOCK 1983; JANKOWSKI et al. 1983; KADMINA et al. 1983). Furthermore, the Triassic vertebrate fauna (of Gondwanan aspect) found in the Transantarctic Mountains has not been reported from the EWB (ANDERSON & CRUICKSHANK 1978). However, one important tectonic connection between the EWB and East Antarctica seems to have eluded explanation so far. This connection is the nearly coeval early Mesozoic metamorphism, folding and intrusion episode of the Pensacola Mountains of East Antarctica (Table 1; Fig. 2) and the Ellsworth Mountains of the EWB (FORD 1972; CRADDOCK, 1975).

These events are so similar that CRADDOCK (1975) collectively labeled the two mountain belts as the Ellsworth Orogen. Indeed, the two mountain belts may represent opposite sides of a collisional suture; if this is true, then they also provide the most reliable type of evidence available in terrane analysis, that of a well-dated "arrival time". Differences in structural trends between these ranges may or may not be significant, since similar variations can occur within a single range (e.g., the EWB itself; also the Cape and Falklands Fold Belts [DINGLE et al. 1983; STOREY & DALZIEL 1987; DALZIEL et al. 1987]). Interestingly, both the EWB and the Pensacola Mountains have been intruded by diabase sills correlative with the Middle Jurassic Ferrar Supergroup of the nearby Transantarctic Mountains (FORD 1972; VENNUM & STOREY 1987a).

An explanation of the nature and timing of deformation in the Pensacola Mountains and the EWB is of great importance to any tectonic analysis of West Antarctica. In view of this, the implications of several recent geochemical and isotopic dating studies need to be examined. The geochemistry of several granitic intrusions in the EWB suggests that these rocks may be typical examples of collisional granites (VEN-NUM & STOREY 1987b). Thus, one suite of intrusives may be characterized as mildly peraluminous, corundum-normative S-type leucogranites similar to post-tectonic collisional granites found in the Himalayas (cf. LeFort 1981; and others). The age of emplacement for this suite ranges from 171 Ma to 182 Ma (MILLAR & PANKHURST 1987). Another igneous suite consists of deformed, migmatized paragneiss and voluminous pegmatites at Mt. Woollard. These rocks are metaluminous I-type calc-alkaline rocks dated approximately at 200 Ma (MILLAR & PANKHURST 1987; VENNUM & STOREY 1987b) which may qualify as typical pre-collision arc intrusions (cf. HARRIS et al. 1986). Related rocks may include an undated rhyodacite stock in the Martin Hills. The Mt. Seelig granite of the Whitmore Mountains, dated at 190 ± -21 Ma (MILLAR & PANKHURST 1987), may be related to a late subduction/early collision phase. This intrusive is a slightly metaluminous I-type foliated porphyritic granite. Its chemistry (data from VENNUM & STOREY 1987b) plots in the syn-collisional field of a Rb vs. (Y + Nb) discrimination diagram (PEARCE et al. 1984), but also plots in the volcanic arc field of a Rb/Zr vs. SiO2 discrimination diagram (HARRIS et al. 1986). VENNUM & STOREY (1987b), and DALZIEL et al. (1987) seem to view the post-tectonic nature of some of the EWB granites as implying that no collisional event could have occurred, but rather emplacement of these rocks was due to an unknown "thermal event". However, this ignores the probable pre-collisional arc setting of the Whitmore Mountains and Mt. Woollard, the probable collisional nature of the post-tectonic granites of the EWB and the obviously compressional folding episodes of the Pensacola Mountains and

EWB. Furthermore, the suite of lamprophyre (minette) dikes reported from the Pensacola Mountains (FORD 1972) is considered a diagnostic feature in post-tectonic collisional environments (THOMPSON et al. 1984).

The excellent work done on Himalayan and Cimmeride collisions may provide an adequate model for the differing phases of collision, and thus an analog for the EWB granites. These well-known collisional events produced separate pre-collisional, syn-collisional and post-collisional granitic suites (LeFort 1981; PEARCE et al. 1984; HAR-RIS et al. 1986). The apparent absence of clear syn-collisional granites in the EWB need not imply that they do not exist, since total outcrop represents only 2% of the land area. Nor should their absence be taken to mean that no collision could have taken place, since the Himalayan/Cimmeride analogs imply that co-existence of arc granites, folding, post-collisional granites and lamprophyre dikes actually constitutes de facto evidence of collision. Any such de facto evidence of collision would supercede other data types (e.g. paleomagnetic data) in terrane analysis, since this collision would delineate an "arrival time". The stronger folding observed in the related Pensacola Mountains deformation is best explained by a compressive event (Ford 1972; CRAD-DOCK 1975). As will be seen in a later section, a plate tectonic model incorporating this collision is credible and may explain some data in other areas.

Paleomagnetic data from two recent studies have been used to substantiate claims about the allochthoneity of the EWB (WATTS & BRAMALL 1981; GRUNOW et al. 1987a). The former study analyzed Cambrian argillites from the Ellsworth Mountains, while the latter study examined Middle Jurassic granitic rocks from several sites in the EWB. Unfortunately, the relative reliability of both studies is questionable in terms of their usefulness in terrane analysis. There are several reasons for this conclusion: 1) the Jurassic study suffers from the ubiquitous problem of high latitude declination error (delta-95 estimated @ 12-18 deg.), which when plotted as an error circle would preclude meaningful interpretation of that study's postulated 15-25 deg. rotation of the EWB; 2) the Jurassic data are from plutonic rocks and thus lack tilt correction (and can not pass a fold test), which fact probably explains their anomalously low calculated paleolatitudes (see GRUNOW et al. 1987a); 3) paleosecular variation probably was not averaged out of the Jurassic data, as shown by high k-parameter values (cf. HARRISON & LINDH 1982); 4) a reversal test would only be passed by one of the Jurassic sites and none of the Cambrian sites; 5) the proper polarity of the Cambrian data is unknown; 6) alpha-95 (cone of confidence) values for the Cambrian study are relatively high (@ 11 deg.) for use in terrane analysis; 7) Cambrian data were collected from a very small sampling area (25 sq. km.) and thus may be "in situ" (locally valid, but regionally invalid) results; and 8) Cambrian data are from severely folded rocks which have almost certainly suffered internal strain reorientation, which has nevertheless not been corrected for (cf. COGNE et al. 1986).

From the above discussion, it is clear that the EWB was closely related to the Pensacola Mountains in the Mesozoic, but distinctly different from the APB and the rest of East Antarctica. However, the locations and nature of all boundaries except the East Antarctic one are unknown, while the terrane's obvious connection to East Antarctica in the Jurassic suggests that it was separate from East Antarctica only in the Paleozoic. The lack of evidence for Ross Orogen deformation in the EWB does support the probable Paleozoic allochthoneity of the EWB. However, the tectonic history of the EWB cannot be adequately evaluated with presently available paleomagnetic data. No regional model for the early Mesozoic deformation/intrusion event, incorporating the strong evidence for collision, has been presented to date. The occurrence of a *Glossopteris* flora in the EWB suggests it was not far from Gondwana in the late Paleozoic (CRADDOCK 1983). The separation of the EWB and MBB is questionable, and will be evaluated in the following section.

The Marie Byrd Land Block (MBB)

Little is known about the MBB compared to other West Antarctic terranes. There is stratigraphic, faunal and structural evidence that this block was closely connected to the New Zealand/Campbell Plateau/Chatham Rise microcontinent during the earlier Mesozoic (Spörli & Craddock 1981; Cooper et al. 1982; Grindley & Davey 1982; Spörli 1987). The oldest dated rocks are 320-350 Ma granites intruding metamorphics in the Ford Ranges, although some nearby sandstones have yielded possibly Early Cambrian microphytoliths (references in GRINDLEY & DAVEY 1982). A calc-alkaline metavolcanic suite, considered on floral dating evidence to be Devonian, may be the oldest such rocks in this part of the circum-Pacific (GRINDLEY & MILDENHALL 1981). Late Jurassic-Cretaceous calc-alkaline volcanics similar to those in the APB are widespread in the MBB, as are mid-Cretaceous calc-alkaline granitic rocks (WADE & WILBANKS 1972; SPÖRLI & CRADDOCK 1981; COOPER et al. 1982). Geophysical data support proposals that the MBB is presently separated from other terranes (i.e. APB and EWB) by graben of probable Tertiary age (MASOLOV et al. 1981; LeMASURIER & REX 1982; KADMINA et al. 1983). However, no geophysical or structural data presently available permit a Mesozoic suture to be drawn between the EWB and the MBB.

The notion that the MBB has acted as a discrete terrane was originally proposed on the basis of paleomagnetic data from Cretaceous rocks (SCHARNBERGER & SCHARON 1972). This early work has since been criticized and labeled unreliable (DALZIEL & GRUNOW 1985). A more recent study (GRINDLEY & OLIVER 1983) produced more reliable results, although no reversal test was possible and tectonic corrections could not be made because the specimens were from igneous rocks. These workers refute the claims of SCHARNBERGER & SCHARON (1972) and suggest that the MBB was at very high latitudes by the Cretaceous. GRINDLEY & OLIVER (1983) further suggest that the MBB could have moved some 200–500 km relative to East Antarctica during the Tertiary as a result of extension. As will be seen below, this is a reasonable hypothesis in light of independent evidence presented by later workers.

The previously mentioned problem of whether or not to consider the MBB as a discrete block can now be resolved on the basis of conventional terrane analysis. The MBB shows stratigraphic and structural similarities to the APB. Faunal evidence and paleomagnetic data support a position for the Mesozoic MBB approximating that proposed by GRINDLEY & DAVEY (1982). No convincing evidence for a Mesozoic suture or boundary between the EWB and the MBB has been reported. Based on the evidence and relative reliability ranking system presented above, it seems quite plausible that the MBB and EWB acted as a single block (which we will call the West Antarctic Block [WAB]) in the Mesozoic and only separated in the Late Tertiary (Fig. 2). The

evidence for a Triassic collision event in the WAB does not contradict this scenario, since any inferred suture must lie between the APB and the EWB. Because "arrival" data are deemed to be in the most useful category of evidence used in regional terrane analysis, the Triassic collision data must supersede all other data types presently available.

The Thurston Island-Eights Coast Block (TIB)

The TIB is the smallest and least well-known terrane in West Antarctica (Fig. 1). Outcrops in the area consist primarily of Paleozoic and Mesozoic plutonic rocks intruding probable early Paleozoic gneisses and capped in places by volcanics (WADE & WILBANKS 1972; COOPER et al. 1982; WHITE & CRADDOCK 1987). The Jones Mountains area of the adjacent Eights Coast is comprised of Mesozoic igneous rocks unconformably overlain by Pliocene basalts. Dated granitic rocks in the TIB range in age from 97 Ma to 347 Ma, while the metamorphic basement may be as old as 500 Ma (WHITE & CRADDOCK 1987). Most of the TIB granites are considered by these workers to be of calc-alkaline, I-type affinity, and are therefore indicative of late Paleozoic-Mesozoic subduction. This tectonic history is analogous to that of the MBB area.

Asymmetry in the distribution of gabbros and alkaline granites on Thurston Island leads WHITE & CRADDOCK (1987) to suggest that the TIB has been rotated as a separate block, from an originally different orientation. Geophysical data (MASOLOV et al. 1981; KADMINA et al. 1983) support the existence of a small graben between Thurston Island and the Eights Coast, but this is probably related to the widespread West Antarctic Late Tertiary extension. New paleomagnetic data from Early Cretaceous igneous rocks on Thurston Island suggest that the TIB was part of a united APB-EWB plate by at least Early Cretaceous (GRUNOW et al. 1987b). Although this interpretation is in agreement with the model presented here, it is important to note that these paleomagnetic data are of questionable reliability. For example, tectonic corrections, fold tests and reversal tests are lacking. The reliability of these data also suffers from the usual high-latitude declination error and may not average-out secular variation (i.e., k-parameter values are very high). In view of the weak evidence supporting a discrete TIB terrane and the lack of evidence for bounding sutures of appropriate age, the TIB is here considered to be a part of the APB (see Fig. 2).

The South Orkney (SOB) and South Georgia (SGB) Islands Blocks

These two terranes are relatively well-understood in terms of their tectonic evolution as parts of the Scotia Arc (DALZIEL 1981; 1982; 1984; TANNER 1982; ELLIOT 1983; and others). The close resemblance of South Georgia's Mesozoic stratigraphy and structural evolution to that of the southernmost Andes suggests a pre-Tertiary position for the SGB against South America. Similar constraints apply to the SOB, which must have had a pre-Tertiary position against the northern APB (Fig. 2). Seafloor data from the Scotia Sea and magnetic data from the terranes themselves (GARRETT et al. 1987b) support these general positions; thus it seems a consensus exists on the relative positions and present allochthoneity of these blocks. In view of this apparent consensus, the SGB and SOB are accepted as bona fide terranes without further discussion.

New model for the tectonic evolution of West Antarctica

Continental reconstructions and Gondwana

Plate tectonic reconstructions for the fit of the southern (Gondwana) continents are taken from BARRON (1987), but extrapolated back to the Triassic with the following modifications:

- Continental shapes are corrected for passive margin "de-stretching" using an average beta value of 2 and a 100 km width of crust between the two plates which succumbs to stretching (where beta = 2 is equivalent to 100 km of horizontal stretching), as suggested by SAVOSTIN et al. (1986).
- 2) The present configuration of the continents serves as a base from which stretching and allochthonous terranes have been subtracted. The limits of continental crust (OCB) are taken at the present-day 1,000 fm (2,000 m) isobath following AUSTIN & UCHUPI (1982).
- 3) The fit of Africa and South America is adapted to include two African plates as suggested by PINDELL & DEWEY (1982). The fit of Madagascar and Africa is taken from COFFIN & RABINOWITZ (1987). The Seychelles block is fit in the remaining space available at the northern margin of Madagascar. The southern Agulhas Plateau is fit according to rotations published by MARTIN & HARTNADY (1986).
- 4) India is fit according to PATRIAT et al. (1982) and SAVOSTIN et al. (1986). Sri Lanka is fit according to KATZ (1978). South Kerguelen is included in the space between India and Australia (cf. RAMSAY et al. 1986).
- 5) Instead of rotating all of Antarctica, only East Antarctica has been moved using a slightly modified BARRON (1987) rotation. West Antarctic terranes have been adapted to reflect the model proposed herein. The model of GRINDLEY & DAVEY (1982) for New Zealand, the Lord Howe Rise, Chatham Rise and Campbell Plateau is accepted with minor modifications.
- 6) Rotations of continental masses (Table 2) have all been made in circuits relative to North America, whose position in lat./long. coordinates over time was taken from HARRISON & LINDH (1982), and WESTPHAL et al. (1986). All rotations and times were adjusted to agree with the time scales of FORSTER & WARRINGTON (1985) for the Triassic, and HALLAM et al. (1985) as modified by LOWRIE & OGG (1986) for the Jurassic-Paleogene. Maps were reconstructed at 20 MY intervals by computer using a "Hypermap" program provided by E.J. Barron; however, the terranes were drafted-in by hand correcting for changes in shape.

Middle Triassic reconstruction

A new 240 Ma, Middle Triassic (Anisian) reconstruction of the Antarctic blocks is presented in Figure 2. Note that the Bransfield Straits have been closed to bring the South Shetland Islands into a pre-Cenozoic position. Noteworthy also are the restored position of the SOB and the Triassic configuration of the newly defined West Antarctic Block (WAB). The WAB was probably firmly attached to EAN at this time; however, this is mainly based on lack of evidence for any motion. There are no paleomagnetic or paleobiogeographic data of sufficient reliability to resolve this question. The later rifting events along the WAB-EAN boundary do support this model with reliable data,

Block	Time	Lat. $(N = +)$	Long.(E = +)	Angle (ccw = +)		
NAM*	100 120 140 160 180 200 220 240	0.61 0.55 0.56 0.81 0.55 0.55 0.59 0.48	92.22 74.33 57.83 31.33 4.03 5.93 10.03	$ \begin{array}{r} -20.5 \\ -23.8 \\ -23.4 \\ -14.1 \\ -23.8 \\ -24.0 \\ -21.4 \\ -30.0 \end{array} $		
SAM-NAM	100	4.0	-71.0	-15.0		
	120	-15.7	-81.1	-17.5		
	140	-33.0	-94.1	-18.5		
	160	-51.4	-130.7	-27.8		
	180	-53.8	-131.5	-30.8		
	200	-54.3	-137.0	-29.9		
	220	-54.6	-137.9	-30.5		
	240	-54.9	-138.7	-31.0		
SAF-NAM	100	-72.3	166.7	-38.9		
	120	-65.1	165.6	-54.4		
	140	-62.9	163.8	-62.5		
	160	-61.5	164.9	-78.1		
	180	-62.6	164.5	-81.1		
	200	-61.3	163.4	-81.3		
	220	-61.3	163.4	-81.9		
	240	-61.3	163.4	-82.5		
MAD-NAM	100	-72.3	166.7	-38.9		
	120	-65.1	165.6	-54.4		
	140	-69.4	172.1	-60.2		
	160	-66.3	172.0	-74.8		
	180	-67.1	172.0	-78.0		
	200	-66.0	174.6	-77.9		
	220	-65.9	174.7	-78.5		
	240	-65.9	174.8	-79.0		
IND-NAM	100	-28.5	170.0	-84.1		
	120	-28.9	179.4	-102.8		
	140	-37.6	176.9	-111.4		
	160	-37.9	172.7	-126.1		
	180	-38.8	171.5	-128.5		
	200	-37.9	171.6	-128.7		
	220	-38.0	171.4	-129.2		
	240	-38.3	171.0	-130.6		
ANT-NAM	100	-57.7	-84.1	-36.1		
	120	-58.5	-109.3	-45.7		
	140	-59.2	-98.7	-61.2		
	160	-60.0	-119.0	-72.5		
	180	-60.6	-120.0	-75.7		
	200	-60.6	-122.9	-74.8		
	220	-60.6	-123.4	-75.3		
	240	-60.3	-121.1	-76.8		
AUS-NAM	100 120 140 160 180 200 220 240	-45.5 -44.7 -52.3 -50.9 -51.6 -50.9 -50.9 -50.9 -51.8	-135.0 -142.4 -136.7 -146.8 -147.7 -149.2 -149.5 -145.6	-57.1 -69.2 -81.9 -95.0 -98.0 -97.4 -97.9 -97.3		
AGH-NAM	100	-72.3	166.7	-38.9		
	120	-69.2	168.3	-52.3		
	140	-72.8	172.6	-57.1		
	160	-68.9	174.0	-72.1		
	180	-69.7	174.3	-75.3		
	200	-68.4	172.0	-75.3		
	220	-68.3	172.0	-75.9		
	240	-68.3	172.0	-76.4		
* North America is rotated according to the APWP derived from paleomagnetic data by HARRISON and LINDH (1982) and WESTPHAL et al. (1986).						

Table 2: Finite rotations and paleomagnetic poles used in this study.

.

however. The shapes of the WAB and APB have been modified to reflect removal of some 300 km of post-Triassic extension. This includes about 250 km of Cenozoic extension along the boundary with East Antarctica associated with uplift of the Transantarctic Mountains and formation of deep graben in the Ross and Weddell Sea areas (HAUGLAND et al. 1985; FITZGERALD et al. 1986; HINZ & KRISTOFFERSEN 1987; KAMP & FITZGERALD 1987; STOCK & MOLNAR 1987). Another 50 km of extension, estimated as resulting from the earlier (Early–Middle Jurassic) failed rifting episode associated with Ferrar Supergroup basic intrusions and graben formation, has also been removed (KYLE et al. 1981; MASOLOV et al. 1981; BENTLEY 1983; DAVEY et al. 1983; ELLIOT et al. 1985; HINZ & KRISTOFFERSEN 1987). This latter estimate is uncertain at present and could be somewhat larger, although even double this value would not affect the model significantly. No attempt has been made to restore crustal shortening which may have accompanied the inferred collision of the APB with the main Antarctic continental mass.

The fit of the Antarctic reconstruction in Middle Triassic Gondwana is also shown in Figure 2. The APB is restored in a position outboard of South America. This position is favored for several reasons: 1) the Antarctic Peninsula does not overlap the Falkland Plateau and is assumed to have suffered no oroclinal bending (cf. BARRON, 1987); 2) it is consistent with a spreading history derived from M-series anomalies identified by BERGH (1977); 3) it is also compatible with the strike of magnetic anomalies in the Weddell Sea (BARKER & JAHN, 1980; LaBRECQUE & BARKER 1981) and the orientation and age of the breakup unconformity along the East Antarctic margin (KRISTOFFERSEN & HAUGLAND 1986; HINZ & KRISTOFFERSEN 1987); and 4) it is consistent with the evidence for later Mesozoic South American back-arc basin evolution (HARRISON et al. 1979; 1980). Although this reconstruction was once controversial (DALZIEL 1980; HARRISON et al. 1980), it now seems to be a workable solution acceptable to a number of authors (FORD & KISTLER 1980; Powell et al. 1980; DALZIEL 1983; MILLER 1983; BARRON 1987).

The proposed collision (see Fig. 3 for expanded view of collision zone) of the APB with East Antarctica and the WAB is of central importance to this reconstruction. Several components of the hypothetical plate boundaries drawn on Figures 2 and 3 may serve to explain observed features in Antarctica's tectonic history. For example, the oblique nature of the collision, with sinistral strike-slip motion on either side of the Ellsworth-Pensacola collision zone, allows deformation in those regions to be minor in comparison with more orthogonal types of collision belts (cf. CHRISTIE-BLICK & BIDDLE 1985; EISBACHER 1985; KREUZER et al. 1987). Relatively low-intensity deformation is in fact preferable for the Ellsworth Orogen, as pointed out by several workers (e.g. VENNUM & STOREY 1987b). In addition, numerous small overthrusts trending NE-SW have been reported to occur in the western Ahlmann Ridge area of Queen Maud Land (Fig. 1) (SPAETH 1987). These have been interpreted to be a result of the Ross Orogen, but the only time constraints are that thrusting occurred between Cambrian and Middle Jurassic. An Ellsworth Orogen (Triassic) time of deformation is a possible alternative interpretation which fits the model presented here. More specifically, the strike-slip motion produced by oblique collision could have led to the observed deformation in the western Ahlmann Ridge area. However, this interpretation is quite speculative and needs further work.



Fig. 3. Expanded-scale map of convergence zones in Middle Triassic reconstruction. Location of box shown on Figure 2. Outcrop areas outlined, with structural trends indicated by dashed line pattern. Structure modified from FORD (1972), CRADDOCK (1983), and STOREY & DALZIEL (1987). Abbreviations and symbols as in Figure 2; plate boundaries schematic. See text for discussion.

The subduction zone shown adjacent to the Ellsworth Mountains (Fig. 3) is supported by the pre-collisional, calc-alkaline arc nature of the Mt. Woollard and Whitmore Mountains granites (VENNUM & STOREY 1987b). In the Pensacola Mountains area the plate boundary could have been either strike-slip or more likely oblique subduction (of unknown, but plausibly NW-directed polarity), as shown. The oblique subduction zone drawn along the WAB-APB Pacific margin (Fig. 2) is partially required by strong evidence of subduction in the GLB (e.g. PANKHURST 1983; THOMSON & PANKHURST 1983) and partially by geometry, although there is presently no geologic

evidence in the WAB that would support the inferred extent of this subduction. However, the lack of evidence could be due in part to the inferred obliquity of the convergence angle and concomitant diminution of magmatism (cf. ASPDEN et al. 1987). Positions of spreading ridges are estimated from global tectonic evidence to be published elsewhere (WILSON et al., in prep.). Separation of the APB into distinct sub-terranes (GLB, PLB) is based on: 1) the obvious structural discontinuity between the blocks (ELLIOT 1983); and 2) the well-documented existence of dextral shear of uncertain, but probable post-Triassic age in the northern PLB (ROWLEY et al. 1983; MENEILLY et al. 1987). The amount of original offset between the PLB and the GLB is unknown, but has been arbitrarily set at 150 km in the present model. The positions of the SOB and SGB are adopted from DALZIEL (1981) and others. Subduction under southern South America is also well-documented (e.g. FORSYTHE 1982; ULIANA & BIDDLE 1987), but the nature of the South American-SGB-PLB boundary shown in Figure 2 is speculative.

Late Triassic reconstruction

A fit of Late Triassic (220 Ma; Norian) Antarctica in Gondwana is presented in Figure 4. The collision of the APB with the WAB and East Antarctica is quite advanced by this time. Subduction has all but ceased, while collision-produced intrusion and deformation have begun, as evidenced by the various radiometrically dated plutons and dikes of the WAB and Pensacola Mountains areas (MILLAR & PANKHURST 1987). Close inspection of Figure 4 suggests that the inferred sinistral strike-slip motion along the APB-East Antarctica boundary could have produced structures typical of a restraining bend system (cf. MANN et al. 1985) in the area of the northern Pensacola Mountains. While there is not enough detailed structural evidence available to evaluate this mechanism fully, it is nevertheless noteworthy that the folding of the Pensacola Mountains occurs in the appropriate position for such a mechanism to operate (cf. CHRISTIE-BLICK & BIDDLE 1985). The Pacific margins of the WAB and APB are much the same as in the 240 Ma reconstruction. The small ocean basin subducting beneath South America in the area east of the GLB has decreased in size considerably by this time, due to the rotation of the APB.

Early Jurassic reconstruction

An Early Jurassic (200 Ma; Sinemurian) reconstruction of Gondwana is presented in Figure 5. Deformation associated with the APB collision was probably complete by this time, but the majority of the resulting post-collisional granites in the WAB were not yet emplaced. Suturing of the APB to Antarctica is considered to have been complete by Sinemurian, which situation is reflected by the absence in Figure 5 of a plate boundary between these blocks. Almost the entire Pacific margin of Gondwana was probably undergoing subduction at this time (cf. PANKHURST 1983; HARRINGTON & KORSCH 1985; WILSON et al., in press). The close proximity of the GLB and SOB to southern South America is consistent with a position that allows for the later opening of the Weddell Sea and the absence, in the Early Jurassic, of a marginal basin behind the APB (HARRISON et al. 1979; DALZIEL 1983). No collision is implied by the close



Fig. 4. 220 Ma, Late Triassic (Norian) reconstruction. Abbreviations and symbols as in Figure 2; plate boundaries schematic. See text for discussion.

proximity of these crustal blocks; rather, inferred Triassic subduction of sea floor separating the GLB–SOB and South America (Fig. 4) has merely ceased as a result of the plate reorganization attendent upon collision of the APB.

Late Early Jurassic reconstruction

Figure 6 shows a reconstruction of Antarctica in Gondwana for 180 Ma (Toarcian; late Early Jurassic). This figure suggests that the principal change in plate tectonic milieu, as compared to the 200 Ma reconstruction, is the inferred initiation of a tri-radiate rift system in western Gondwana. Two of the rift arms form a partial boundary be-



Fig. 5. 200 Ma, Early Jurassic (Sinemurian) reconstruction. Abbreviations and symbols as in Figure 2; plate boundaries schematic. See text for discussion.

tween South America and Antarctica, while a third arm extends into the interior of Antarctica from the Weddell Sea to the Ross Sea. The incipient tri-radiate rift interpretation was proposed by FORD & KISTLER (1980) to explain the distribution of dated Ferrar Supergroup tholeiitic magmatism in Antarctica. These authors identified two chemically distinct sub-systems in the widespread Ferrar-correlative intrusions: 1) a Transantarctic Mountains unit in mid-plate, stretching from the Ross Sea to north of the Pensacola Mountains; and 2) a Weddell Sea unit spanning the area from the Theron Mountains to the Weddell Sea. The Weddell Sea sub-system may also include intrusions related to the easternmost rift arm, which ran parallel to the Queen Maud coast (cf. Spaeth 1987). This sub-system has affinities with the Karoo intrusions of





Fig. 6. 180 Ma, Late Early Jurassic (Toarcian) reconstruction. Abbreviations and symbols as in Figure 2; plate boundaries schematic. See text for discussion.

South Africa, and both may be related to the eventual breakup of the Gondwana continents. The Transantarctic sub-system is in a position and has a chemistry compatible with its being the expression of a failed rift (cf. BURKE 1976; 1977; FORD & KISTLER 1980; EMERY & UCHUPI 1984).

Geophysical studies support the existence of possibly Jurassic rifts in the Weddell Sea sector, although structural overprinting of these graben by major rifting in the Cenozoic is probably common (MASOLOV et al. 1981; HINZ & KRISTOFFERSEN 1987). The reported ages of most reliably dated intrusions from throughout Antarctica fall in the range from 180–160 Ma, although a few are as old as 204 Ma (FORD & KISTLER 1980; KYLE et al. 1981; ELLIOT et al. 1985). An alternative interpretation presented by SCHMIDT & ROWLEY (1986) and adopted by GRUNOW et al. (1987b) invokes dextral strike-slip of some 500–1,000 km to explain the occurrence of the Jurassic tholeiites. However, this model is based mostly on assumptions about geometry, which are in turn based on a Gondwana fit rejected here. No structural evidence (e.g. folding, transpress-ional basins, etc.) of such major strike-slip displacement has come to light, nor do sea floor data require such motion.

Middle Jurassic reconstruction

A Middle Jurassic (160 Ma; Callovian) reconstruction is presented as Figure 7. The major feature of note remains the tri-radiate rift system in western Gondwana. The failed rift arm in Antarctica essentially ceased extensional motion shortly after this time; consequently, crustal stretching totaling an arbitrary but reasonable estimate of 50 km has been added to the WAB and APB on Figure 7 to reflect the Jurassic rifting episode. Tholeiitic intrusions continue to be emplaced in the Middle Jurassic of Antarctica, but the major activity occurred before 160 Ma (ELLIOT et al. 1985). The early formation of "back-arc" basins in the PLB and southern South America (BRUHN et al. 1978; FORSYTHE 1982; DALZIEL 1983) may have resulted from this postulated rift system, one arm of which eventually opened the Weddell Sea.

Late Jurassic reconstruction

Figure 8 presents a 140 Ma (Kimmeridgian) Late Jurassic reconstruction of Antarctica in Gondwana. India has just separated from Gondwana, while Madagascar has moved a considerable distance south, opening the Somali Basin behind it (PATRIAT et al. 1982; COFFIN & RABINOWITZ 1987). The Weddell Sea Basin has also begun to open by Late Jurassic time (LaBRECQUE & BARKER 1981; HINZ & KRISTOFFERSEN 1987), which is consistent (HARRISON et al. 1979; DALZIEL 1983) with reports of "back-arc" basin development in the APB and SGB during this period. Basalt dikes and sills in the PLB were apparently emplaced as a result of this regional extension (MENEILLY et al. 1987).

A portion of the same rift system that opened the Weddell Sea could have continued to the north into Patagonia; however it would have changed character northward to become a true back-arc basin (BRUHN et al. 1978; and others). In any case, there is good sedimentological evidence indicating that the GLB arc was small and mostly submergent at this time, and that active back-arc extension was not occurring in close proximity to the GLB (FARQUHARSON 1982). This is compatible with the interpretation offered here. Subduction probably continued all along the Pacific margin of Gondwana during the Late Jurassic (e.g. Spörli 1987; ULIANA & BIDDLE 1987).

Early Cretaceous reconstruction

A reconstruction of Antarctica in Gondwana for 120 Ma (Hauterivian) in the Early Cretaceous is presented as Figure 9. India continues to move northward, while Madagascar has reached its present-day position relative to Africa (COFFIN & RABINOwitz 1987). Spreading continues in the Weddell Sea and in the back-arc basin of Patagonia (DALZIEL 1981). However, three factors now add considerable complexity to the



Fig. 7. 160 Ma, Middle Jurassic (Callovian) reconstruction. Abbreviations and symbols as in Figure 2; plate boundaries schematic. See text for discussion.

picture: 1) strong Early Cretaceous compression in the PLB is coupled with a nearly complete lack of deformation in the GLB (ELLIOT 1983); 2) there is good evidence of dextral strike-slip in the boundary area between the GLB and the PLB, although the timing of this is presently obscure (RowLEY et al. 1983; MENEILLY et al. 1987); and 3) continued back-arc spreading in South America, in spite of the opening gap between South America and the APB, makes a single arc explanation unlikely. Thus, in order to satisfy kinematic and geometric requirements of the foregoing evidence, it seems necessary to invoke a second west-facing subduction zone east of the APB (Fig. 9), and an east-facing subduction zone along the Weddell margin of the PLB driven by a short-lived spreading center. Other explanations are possible (ELLIOT 1983) but difficult to



Fig. 8. 140 Ma, Late Jurassic (Kimmeridgian) reconstruction. Abbreviations and symbols as in Figure 2; plate boundaries schematic. See text for discussion.

envision given the geometry of major blocks and rifts shown in Figure 9. The GLB portion of the APB arc became emergent and was marked by voluminous activity at this time (e.g. FARQUHARSON 1982). Again, subduction is inferred to have continued along the entire Pacific margin of Gondwana (e.g. THOMSON & PANKHURST 1983; HARRING-TON & KORSCH 1985).

Late Early Cretaceous reconstruction

Figure 10 presents an Albian (100 Ma; late Early Cretaceous) reconstruction of the southern continents. The breakup of Gondwana was by this time at an advanced stage,



Fig. 9. 120 Ma, Early Cretaceous (Hauterivian) reconstruction. Abbreviations and symbols as in Figure 2; plate boundaries schematic. See text for discussion.

as shown by the opening of the South Atlantic, the northward flight of India and the incipient spreading between Australia and Antarctica (BARRON 1987). The Falkland Plateau and the Agulhas Plateau have separated from one another, and the South Kerguelen Plateau has separated from Antarctica (MARTIN & HARTNADY 1986; RAMSAY et al. 1986; MUNSCHY & SCHLICH 1987).

Continued motion of South America and Antarctica has resulted in substantial subduction of the small basin behind the GLB, the closure of the South American back-arc basins and the emplacement of ophiolites in the SGB and elsewhere (HARRI-SON et al. 1979; DALZIEL 1981; 1983). The Weddell Sea is bounded on the west by an inferred sinistral transform which allows the APB to slide past South America. A



Fig. 10. 100 Ma, Late Early Cretaceous (Albian) reconstruction. Abbreviations and symbols as in Figure 2; plate boundaries schematic. See text for discussion.

short-lived subduction zone is inferred to have formed the northern border of the Weddell Sea and to have taken up convergence required by motion of the major blocks. This convergent boundary may also explain the observed emplacement of SGB and other ophiolites. Strike-slip motion of the GLB has ended and this block is inferred to have reached its present-day orientation. Compression in the PLB has also ended, and with it the presumed associated east-facing subduction system.

The alternative model of GRUNOW et al. (1987b) calls for some 2,500 km of sinistral strike-slip along the West Antarctic–East Antarctic boundary during the mid-Cretaceous. This huge amount of translation would require average motion of some 10 cm/yr along the inferred fault. However, there is again no structural evidence to support such motion. Thus, although one would expect significant Cretaceous deformation (similar in style to that of the San Andreas System) to occur all along the trend of the Transantarctic Mountains, none is observed. Furthermore, a recent survey of global plate boundaries came up with an average rate of motion for analogous major transforms of only 2 cm/yr (JARRARD 1986), and even the San Andreas transform moves no faster than 5.6 cm/yr. Thus the inferred rate of motion for this postulated major transform seems rather high. For the reasons just discussed we do not include major transform motion of West Antarctica in the mid-Cretaceous in our model. From this point on, the tectonic evolution of Antarctica and the Scotia Arc seems well understood (e.g. DALZIEL 1984) and relatively non-controversial; therefore no further reconstructions are deemed necessary at this juncture.

Discussion

In our view, the simultaneous application of terrane analysis techniques and integrated data reliability weighting is a necessary prerequisite to any meaningful interpretation of large-scale tectonic evolution. Certainly the reconstructions presented here are quite different from previous attempts, although the same data base has been used to formulate models. Nevertheless, much of what we propose is not uniquely defined. Therefore, in the context of the present study it is important to assess the usefulness of such an admittedly speculative effort. Detailed structural analysis and geochemical characterization of the important igneous typologies may go a long way toward testing the theory of a collision between the APB and the Antarctic craton. New geophysical data from critical areas identified in the reconstructions presented here could confirm or deny the inferred locations and nature of terrane boundaries. New fossil discoveries could aid in confirming the identification and paleogeographic analysis of proposed terranes. Alternative interpretations may result from such efforts, but if they are based on proper terrane analysis methods and reasonable plate tectonic scenarios, progress will have been made toward improving our understanding of Antarctic and Gondwanan history.

Conclusions

West Antarctic terranes proposed in previous studies have been poorly defined and may not accurately reflect the tectonic evolution of Antarctica. An alternative suite of tectonic reconstructions has been assembled in the present study using well-established terrane analysis techniques and data reliability weighting. The new model places the Antarctic Peninsula outboard of South America in the early Mesozoic. Only four terranes are defined as comprising West Antarctica: the Antarctic Peninsula, West Antarctic, South Georgia and South Orkney Blocks. Late Triassic oblique collision of the Antarctic Peninsula Block with the West Antarctic Block is invoked to explain the features of the Ellsworth-Pensacola Orogen. Finally, a Jurassic rifting event is inferred to have produced widespread development of graben along the West Antarctic–East Antarctic boundary. Although the solutions presented in this model are not unique, they are testable and falsifiable, and thus should serve to focus further research.

Acknowledgments

We thank W.E. LeMasurier, G.L. Farmer and S. Hall for reviews of the manuscript; however, responsibility for the interpretations is of course our own. We also thank R. Raley for drafting assistance, and J.-C. Bosch and N. Bosch for help with translation. This study was funded by Grant OCE-8409369 from the U.S. National Science Foundation, Grant PRF-19274-AC2 from the Donors of the Petroleum Research Fund of the American Chemical Society, and by a gift from Texaco.

REFERENCES

- ANDERSON, J.M., & CRUICKSHANK, A.R.I. 1978: The biostratigraphy of the Permian and the Triassic Part 5: a review of the classification and distribution of Permo-Triassic tetrapods. Palaeont. Afr. 21, 15-44.
- ARCHBOLD, N.W. 1987: South Western Pacific Permian and Triassic marine faunas: their distribution and implications for terrane identification. In: E.C. Leitch and E. Scheibner, (Eds.): Terrane Accretion and Orogenic Belts (p. 119-127). Amer. Geophys. Union, Washington, D.C.
- ASPDEN, J.A., MCCOURT, W.J., & BROOK, M. 1987: Geometrical control of subduction-related magmatism: the Mesozoic and Cenozoic plutonic history of western Colombia. J. Geol. Soc. London 144, 893–905.
- AUSTIN, J.A., Jr., & UCHUPI, E. 1982: Continental-oceanic crustal transition off southwest Africa. Amer. Assoc. Petrol. Geol. Bull. 66, 1328-1347.
- BARKER, P.F., & JAHN, R.A. 1980: A marine geophysical reconnaissance of the Weddell Sea. Geophys. J. Roy. Astr. Soc. 63, 271–283.
- BARRON, E.J. 1987: Cretaceous plate tectonic reconstructions. Palaeo. Palaeo. Palaeo. 59, 3-29.
- BARRON, E.J., HARRISON, C.G.A., & HAY, W.W. 1978: A revised reconstruction of the southern continents. EOS (Trans. AGU) 59, 436-449.
- BENTLEY, C.R. 1983: Crustal structure of Antarctica from geophysical evidence a review. In: OLIVER, R.L., JAMES, P.R., & JAGO, J.B. (Eds.): Antarctic Earth Science (p. 491–497). Cambridge University Press, New York.

BERGH, H.W. 1977: Mesozoic sea floor off Dronning Maud Land, Antarctica. Nature 269, 686-687.

BOUCOT, A.J., & GRAY, J. 1983: A Paleozoic Pangaea. Science 222, 571-580.

BRUHN, R.L., STERN, C.R., & DeWIT, M.J. 1978: Field and geochemical data bearing on the development of a Mesozoic volcano-tectonic rift zone and back-arc basin in southernmost South America. Earth and planet. Sci. Lett. 41, 32–46.

BUFFETAUT, E. 1981: Elements pour une histoire paleobiogeographique du Sud-Est asiatique: l'apport des vertebres fossiles continentaux. Bull. Soc. geol. France (7), 23, 587–593.

- BURKE, K. 1976: Development of graben associated with the initial ruptures of the Atlantic Ocean. Tectonophysics 36, 93-112.
- BURKE, K. 1977: Aulacogens and continental breakup. Ann. Rev. Earth and planet. Sci. 5, 371-396.

CHALONER, W.G., & LACEY, W.S. 1973: The distribution of late Palaeozoic floras. In: HUGHES, N.F. (Ed.): Organisms and Continents Through Time (p. 271–289). The Palaeontol. Assoc., London.

CHRISTIE-BLICK, N., & BIDDLE, K.T. 1985: Deformation and basin formation along strike-slip faults. In: BIDDLE, K.T., & CHRISTIE-BLICK, N. (Eds.): Strike-slip Deformation, Basin Formation, and Sedimentation (p. 1-34). Soc. Econ. Paleont. and Mineral., Tulsa, Oklahoma.

CLARKSON, P.D., & BROOK, M. 1977: Age and position of the Ellsworth Mountains crustal fragment, Antarctica. Nature 265, 615-616.

- COE, R.S., GLOBERMAN, B.R., PLUMLEY, P.W., & THRUPP, G.A. 1985: Paleomagnetic results from Alaska and their tectonic implications. In: HOWELL, D.G. (Ed.): Tectonostratigraphic Terranes of the Circum-Pacific Region (p. 85-108). Circum-Pacific Council for Energy and Min. Res., Houston, Texas.
- COFFIN, M.F., & RABINOWITZ, P.D. 1987: Reconstruction of Madagascar and Africa: evidence from the Davie Fracture Zone and western Somali Basin. J. geophys. Res., ser. B 92, 9385–9406.
- COGLEY, J.G. 1984: Deglacial hypsometry of Antarctica. Earth and planet. Sci. Lett. 67, 284-296.
- COGNE, J.P., PERROUD, H., TEXIER, M.P., & BOMHOMMET, N. 1986: Strain reorientation of hematite and its bearing upon remanent magnetization. Tectonics 5, 753-767.
- COLBERT, E.H. 1986: Historical aspects of the Triassic-Jurassic boundary problem. In: PADIAN, K. (Ed.): The Beginning of the Age of Dinosaurs: Faunal Changes Across the Triassic-Jurassic Boundary (p. 9–19). Cambridge University Press, New York.

CONEY, P.J., JONES, D.L., & MONGER, J.W.H. 1980: Cordilleran suspect terranes. Nature 288, 329-333.

- COOPER, R.A., LANDIS, C.A., LeMASURIER, W.E., & SPEDEN, I.G. 1982: Geologic history and regional patterns in New Zealand and West Antarctica – their paleotectonic and paleogeographic significance. In: CRADDOCK, C. (Ed.): Antarctic Geoscience (p. 43–53). The University of Wisconsin Press, Madison, Wisconsin.
- Cox, A., & HART, R.B. 1986: Plate Tectonics: How It Works. Blackwell Sci. Publications, London.
- Cox, C.B. 1973: Triassic tetrapods. In: HALLAM, A. (Ed.): Atlas of Palaeobiogeography (p. 213-233). Elsevier Scientific, Amsterdam.
- CRADDOCK, C. 1975: Tectonic evolution of the Pacific margin of Gondwanaland. In: CAMPBELL, K.S.W. (Ed.): Gondwana Geology (p. 609-618). Australian National University Press, Canberra.
- CRADDOCK, C. (Ed.) 1982a: Antarctic Geoscience. The University of Wisconsin Press, Madison, Wisconsin.
- Скарроск, С. 1982b: Antarctica and Gondwanaland. In: Скарроск, С. (Ed.): Antarctic Geoscience (p. 3–13). The University of Wisconsin Press, Madison, Wisconsin.
- CRADDOCK, C. 1983: The East Antarctica-West Antarctica boundary between the ice shelves: a review. In: Oliver, R.L., JAMES, P.R., & JAGO, J.B. (Eds.): Antarctic Earth Science (p. 94–97). Cambridge University Press, New York.
- CRADDOCK, C., WEBERS, G.F., RUTFORD, R.H., SPÖRLI, K.B., & ANDERSON, J.J. 1986: Geologic Map of the Ellsworth Mountains Antarctica. Geol. Soc. Amer. MC-57.
- CRAME, J.A. 1987: Late Mesozoic bivalve biogeography of Antarctica. In: MCKENZIE, G.D. (Ed.): Gondwana Six: Stratigraphy, Sedimentology, and Paleontology (p. 93–102). Amer. Geophys. Union, Washington, D.C.
- CRESSWELL, M.M., & VELLA, P. (Eds.) 1981: Gondwana Five. A.A. Balkema Press, Rotterdam.
- DALZIEL, I.W.D. 1980: Comment: Comments and reply on "Mesozoic evolution of the Antarctic Peninsula and the southern Andes". Geology 8, 260–261.
- 1981: Back-arc extension in the southern Andes: a review and critical reappraisal. Phil. Trans. roy. Soc. London, ser. A 300, 319–335.
- 1982: The early (pre- Middle Jurassic) history of the Scotia Arc region: a review and progress report. In: CRAD-DOCK, C. (Ed.): Antarctic Geoscience (p. 111–125). The University of Wisconsin Press, Madison, Wisconsin.
- 1983: The evolution of the Scotia Arc: a review. In: OLIVER, R.L., JAMES, P.R., & JAGO, J.B. (Eds.): Antarctic Earth Science (p. 283–288). Cambridge University Press, New York.
- 1984: Tectonic Evolution of a Forearc Terrane, Southern Scotia Ridge, Antarctica. Geol. Soc. Amer. Spec. Paper 200, 1–32.
- DALZIEL, I.W.D., & ELLIOT, D.H. 1982: West Antarctica: problem child of Gondwanaland. Tectonics 1, 3-19.
- DALZIEL, I.W.D., GARRETT, S.W., GRUNOW, A.M., PANKHURST, R.J., STOREY, B.C., & VENNUM, W.R. 1987: The Ellsworth Whitmore Mountains crustal block: its role in the tectonic evolution of West Antarctica. In: McKenzie, G.D. (Ed.): Gondwana Six: Structure, Tectonics, and Geophysics (p. 173-182). Amer. Geophys. Union, Washington, D.C.
- DALZIEL, I.W.D., & GRUNOW, A.M. 1985: The Pacific margin of Antarctica: terranes within terranes within terranes. In: HOWELL, D.G. (Ed.): Tectonostratigraphic Terranes of the Circum-Pacific Region (p. 555–564). Circum-Pacific Council for Energy and Min. Res., Houston, Texas.
- DALZIEL, I.W.D., KLIGFIELD, R., LOWRIE, W., & OPDYKE, N.D. 1973: Palaeomagnetic data from the southernmost Andes and the Antarctandes. In: TARLING, D.H., & RUNCORN, S.K. (Eds.): Implications of Continental Drift to the Earth Sciences, Vol. 1 (p. 87-101). Academic Press, London.
- DAVEY, F.J., HINZ, K., & SCHROEDER, H. 1983: Sedimentary basins of the Ross Sea, Antarctica. In: OLIVER, R.L., JAMES, P.R., & JAGO, J.B. (Eds.): Antarctic Earth Science (p. 533-538). Cambridge University Press, New York.
- DeWIT, M.J. 1977: The evolution of the Scotia Arc as a key to the reconstruction of southwestern Gondwanaland. Tectonophysics 37, 53-81.
- DINGLE, R.V., SIESSER, W.G., & NEWTON, A.R. 1983: Mesozoic and Tertiary Geology of Southern Africa. A.A. Balkema Press, Rotterdam.
- EISBACHER, G.H. 1985: Pericollisional strike-slip faults and synorogenic basins, Canadian Cordillera. In: BIDDLE, K.T., & CHRISTIE-BLICK, N. (Eds.): Strike-slip Deformation, Basin Formation, and Sedimentation (p. 265– 282). Soc. Econ. Paleont. and Mineral., Tulsa, Oklahoma.
- ELLIOT, D.H. 1975: Gondwana basins of Antarctica. In: CAMPBELL, K.S.W. (Ed.): Gondwana Geology (p. 493–535). Australian National University Press, Canberra.
- 1983: The mid-Mesozoic to mid-Cenozoic active plate margin of the Antarctic Peninsula. In: OLIVER, R.L., JAMES, P.R., & JAGO, J.B. (Eds.): Antarctic Earth Science (p. 347-351). Cambridge University Press, New York.

- ELLIOT, D.H., FLECK, R.J., & SUTTER, J.F. 1985: Potassium-Argon age determinations of Ferrar Group rocks, Central Transantarctic Mountains. AGU Antarc. Res. Ser. 36, 197–224.
- EMERY, K.O., & UCHUPI, E. 1984: The Geology of the Atlantic Ocean. Springer-Verlag, New York.
- ENGEBRETSON, D.C., Cox, A., & GORDON, R.G. 1985: Relative Motions Between Oceanic and Continental Plates in the Pacific Basin. Geol. Soc. Amer. Spec. Paper 206, 1–59.
- FARQUHARSON, G.W. 1982: Late Mesozoic sedimentation in the northern Antarctic Peninsula and its relationship to the southern Andes. J. geol. Soc. London 139, 721–727.
- FITZGERALD, P.G., SANDIFORD, M., BARRETT, P.J., & GLEADOW, A.J.W. 1986: Asymmetric extension associated with uplift and subsidence in the Transantarctic Mountains and Ross Embayment. Earth and planet. Sci. Lett. 81, 67-78.
- FORD, A.B. 1972: Weddell Orogeny latest Permian to early Mesozoic deformation at the Weddell Sea margin of the Transantarctic Mountains. In: ADIE, R.J. (Ed.): Antarctic Geology and Geophysics (p. 419–425). Universitetsforlaget, Oslo.
- FORD, A.B., & KISTLER, R.W. 1980: K-Ar age, composition, and origin of Mesozoic mafic rocks related to Ferrar Group, Pensacola Mountains, Antarctica. New Zealand J. Geol. and Geophys. 23, 371–390.
- FORSTER, S.C., & WARRINGTON, G. 1985: Geochronology of the Carboniferous, Permian and Triassic. In: SNELLING, N.J. (Ed.): The Chronology of the Geological Record (p. 99–113). Blackwell Sci. Publications, London.
- FORSYTHE, R. 1982: The late Palaeozoic to early Mesozoic evolution of southern South America: a plate tectonic interpretation. J. geol. Soc. London 139, 671-682.
- GARRETT, S.W., HERROD, L.D.B., & MANTRIPP, D.R. 1987a: Crustal structure of the area around Haag Nunataks, West Antarctica: new aeromagnetic and bedrock elevation data. In: MCKENZIE, G.D. (Ed.): Gondwana Six: Structure, Tectonics, and Geophysics (p. 109–116). Amer. Geophys. Union, Washington, D.C.
- GARRETT, S.W., RENNER, R.G.B., JONES, J.A., & McGIBBON, K.J. 1987b: Continental magnetic anomalies and the evolution of the Scotia Arc. Earth planet. Sci. Lett. 81, 273–281.
- GEHRELS, G.E., & SALEEBY, J.B. 1987: Geologic framework, tectonic evolution, and displacement history of the Alexander Terrane. Tectonics 6, 151-174.
- GILL, J.B. 1981: Orogenic Andesites and Plate Tectonics. Springer-Verlag, New York.
- GRINDLEY, G.W., & DAVEY, F.J. 1982: The reconstruction of New Zealand, Australia, and Antarctica. In: CRAD-DOCK, C. (Ed.): Antarctic Geoscience (p. 15–29). The University of Wisconsin Press, Madison, Wisconsin.
- GRINDLEY, G.W., & MILDENHALL, D.C. 1981: Geological background to a Devonian plant fossil discovery, Ruppert Coast, Marie Byrd Land, West Antarctica. In: CRESSWELL, M.M., & VELLA, P. (Eds.): Gondwana Five (p. 23– 30). A.A. Balkema Press, Rotterdam.
- GRINDLEY, G.W., & OLIVER, P.J. 1983: Palaeomagnetism of Cretaceous volcanic rocks from Marie Byrd Land, Antarctica. In: OLIVER, R.L., JAMES, P.R., & JAGO, J.B. (Eds.): Antarctic Earth Science (p. 573-578). Cambridge University Press, New York.
- GRUNOW, A.M., DALZIEL, I.W.D., & KENT, D.V. 1987a: Ellsworth Whitmore Mountains crustal block, western Antarctica: new paleomagnetic results and their tectonic significance. In: MCKENZIE, G.D. (Ed.): Gondwana Six: Structure, Tectonics, and Geophysics (p. 161–172). Amer. Geophys. Union, Washington, D.C.
- GRUNOW, A.M., KENT, D.V., & DALZIEL, I.W.D. 1987b: Mesozoic evolution of West Antarctica and the Weddell Sea Basin: new paleomagnetic constraints. Earth and planet. Sci. Lett. 86, 16–26.
- HALLAM, A. 1981: Biogeographic relations between the northern and southern continents during the Mesozoic and Cenozoic. Geol. Rundschau 70, 583-595.
- 1986: Evidence of displaced terranes from Permian to Jurassic faunas around the Pacific margins. J. geol. Soc. London 143, 209-216.
- HALLAM, A., HANCOCK, J.M., LaBRECQUE, J.L., LOWRIE, W., & CHANNELL, J.E.T. 1985: Jurassic to Paleogene: Part 1, Jurassic and Cretaceous geochronology and Jurassic to Paleogene magnetostratigraphy. In: SNELLING, N.J. (Ed.): The Chronology of the Geological Record (p. 118–140). Blackwell Sci. Publications, London.
- HAMILTON, W. 1979: Tectonics of the Indonesian Region. U.S. Geol. Surv. Prof. Paper 1078, 1-345.
- HARRINGTON, H.J., & KORSCH, R.J. 1985: Late Permian to Cainozoic tectonics of the New England Orogen. Aus. J. Earth Sci. 32, 181-203.
- HARRIS, N.B.W., PEARCE, J.A., & TINDLE, A.G. 1986: Geochemical characteristics of collision-zone magmatism. In: COWARD, M.P., & RIES, A.C. (Eds.): Collision Tectonics (p. 67–81). Geol. Soc. London, London.
- HARRISON, C.G.A., BARRON, E.J., & HAY, W.W. 1979: Mesozoic evolution of the Antarctic Peninsula and the southern Andes. Geology 7, 374-378.
- HARRISON, C.G.A., BARRON, E.J., & HAY, W.W. 1980: Reply: Comments and reply on "Mesozoic evolution of the Antarctic Peninsula and the southern Andes". Geology 8, 262–263.

- HARRISON, C.G.A., & LINDH, T. 1982: A polar wandering curve for North America during the Mesozoic and Cenozoic. J. geophys. Res. ser. B, 87, 1903–1920.
- HAUGLAND, K., KRISTOFFERSEN, Y., & VELDE, A. 1985: Seismic investigations in the Weddell Sea embayment. Tectonophysics 114, 293-313.
- HILLHOUSE, J.W., & McWILLIAMS, M.O. 1987: Application of paleomagnetism to accretionary tectonics and structural geology. Revs. in Geophys. 25, 951–960.
- HINZ, K., & KRAUSE, W. 1982: The continental margin of Queen Maud Land/Antarctica: seismic sequences, structural elements and geological development. Geol. Jahrbuch, ser. E 23, 17-41.
- HINZ, K., & KRISTOFFERSEN, Y. 1987: Antarctica: recent advances in the understanding of the continental shelf. Geol. Jahrbuch, ser. E 37, 3-54.
- HOWELL, D.G., JONES, D.L., & SCHERMER, E.R. 1985: Tectonostratigraphic terranes of the circum-Pacific region. In: HOWELL, D.G. (Ed.): Tectonostratigraphic Terranes of the Circum-Pacific Region (p. 3-30). Circum-Pacific Council Energy & Min. Res., Houston, Texas.
- IVANOV, V.L. 1983: Sedimentary basins of Antarctica and their preliminary structural and morphological classification. In: OLIVER, R.L., JAMES, P.R., & JAGO, J.B. (Eds.): Antarctic Earth Science (p. 539-541). Cambridge University Press, New York.
- JABLONSKI, D., FLESSA, K.W., & VALENTINE, J.W. 1985: Biogeography and paleobiology. Paleobiology 11, 75–90.
- JANKOWSKI, E.J., & DREWRY, D.J. 1981: The structure of West Antarctica from geophysical studies. Nature 291, 17-21.
- JANKOWSKI, E.J., DREWRY, D.J., & BEHRENDT, J.C. 1983: Magnetic studies of upper crustal structure in West Antarctica and the boundary with East Antarctica. In: OLIVER, R.L., JAMES, P.R., & JAGO, J.B. (Eds.): Antarctic Earth Science (p. 197-203). Cambridge University Press, New York.
- JONES, D.L., HOWELL, D.G., CONEY, P.J., & MONGER, J.W.H. 1983: Recognition, character, and analysis of tectonostratigraphic terranes in western North America. In: HASHIMOTO, M., & UYEDA, S. (Eds.): Accretion Tectonics in the Circum-Pacific Regions (p. 21–35). Terra Sci. Publ. Co., Tokyo.
- JONES, D.L., SILBERLING, N.J., & CONEY, P.J. 1986: Collision tectonics in the Cordillera of western North America: examples from Alaska. In: COWARD, M.P., & RIES, A.C. (Eds.): Collision tectonics (p. 367–387). Blackwell Sci. Publications, London.
- KADMINA, I.N., KURININ, R.G., MASOLOV, V.N., & GRIKUROV, G.E. 1983: Antarctic crustal structure from geophysical evidence: a review. In: OLIVER, R.L., JAMES, P.R., & JAGO, J.B. (Eds.): Antarctic Earth Science (p. 498– 502). Cambridge University Press, New York.
- KAMP, P.J.J., & FITZGERALD, P.G. 1987: Geologic constraints on the Cenozoic Antarctica-Australia-Pacific relative plate motion circuit. Geology 15, 694–697.
- KATZ, M.B. 1978: Sri Lanka in Gondwanaland and the evolution of the Indian Ocean. Geol. Mag. 115, 237-244.
- KELLOGG, K.S. 1980: Paleomagnetic evidence for oroclinal bending of the southern Antarctic Peninsula. Geol. Soc. Amer. Bull. 91, 414-420.
- KELLOGG, K.S., & REYNOLDS, R.L. 1978: Paleomagnetic results from the Lassiter Coast, Antarctica, and a test for oroclinal bending of the Antarctic Peninsula. J. geophys. Res., ser. B 83, 2293–2299.
- KREUZER, H., HOHNDORF, A., LENZ, H., MULLER, P., & VETTER, U. 1987: Radiometric ages of pre-Mesozoic rocks from northern Victoria Land, Antarctica. In: MCKENZIE, G.D. (Ed.): Gondwana Six: Structure, Tectonics, and Geophysics (p. 31-47). Amer. Geophys. Union, Washington, D.C.
- KRISTOFFERSEN, Y., & HAUGLAND, K. 1986: Geophysical evidence for the East Antarctic plate boundary in the Weddell Sea. Nature 322, 538-541.
- KYLE, P.R., ELLIOT, D.H., & SUTTER, J.F. 1981: Jurassic Ferrar Supergroup tholeiites from the Transantarctic Mountains, Antarctica, and their relationship to the initial fragmentation of Gondwana. In: CRESSWELL, M.M., & VELLA, P. (Eds.): Gondwana Five (p. 283–287). A.A. Balkema Press, Rotterdam.
- LaBRECQUE, J.L., & BARKER, P. 1981: The age of the Weddell Basin. Nature 290, 489-492.
- LARSON, E.E., WALKER, T.R., PATTERSON, P.E., HOBLITT, R.P., & ROSENBAUM, J.G. 1982: Paleomagnetism of the Moenkopi Formation, Colorado Plateau: basis for long-term model of acquisition of chemical remanent magnetism in red beds. J. geophys. Res., ser. B 87, 1081-1106.
- LAUDON, T.S., LIDKE, D.J., DELAVORYAS, T., & GEE, C.T. 1987: Sedimentary rocks of the English Coast, eastern Ellsworth Land, Antarctica. In: MCKENZIE, G.D. (Ed.): Gondwana Six: Structure, Tectonics, and Geophysics (p. 183-190). Amer. Geophys. Union, Washington, D.C.
- LAWVER, L.A., & SCOTESE, C.R. 1987: A revised reconstruction of Gondwanaland. In: McKenzie, G.D. (Ed.): Gondwana Six: Structure, Tectonics, and Geophysics (p. 17–24). Amer. Geophys. Union, Washington, D.C.

- LeFort, P. 1981: Manaslu Leucogranite: a collision signature of the Himalaya, a model for its genesis and emplacement. J. geophys. Res., ser. B 86, 10,545-10,568.
- LeMASURIER, W.E., & REX, D.C. 1982: Volcanic record of Cenozoic glacial history in Marie Byrd Land and western Ellsworth Land revised chronology and evaluation of tectonic factors. In: CRADDOCK, C. (Ed.): Antarctic Geoscience (p. 725-734). The University of Wisconsin Press, Madison, Wisconsin.
- LONGSHAW, S.K., & GRIFFITHS, D.H. 1983: A palaeomagnetic study of Jurassic rocks from the Antarctic Peninsula and its implications. J. geol. Soc. London 140, 945–954.
- LOWRIE, W., & HIRT, A.M. 1986: Paleomagnetism in arcuate mountain belts. In: WEZEL, F.-C. (Ed.): The Origin of Arcs (p. 141-158). Elsevier Pub., Amsterdam.
- LOWRIE, W., & OGG, J.G. 1986: A magnetic polarity time scale for the Early Cretaceous and Late Jurassic. Earth and planet. Sci. Lett. 76, 341-349.
- MANN, P., DRAPER, G., & BURKE, K. 1985: Neotectonics of a strike-slip restraining bend system, Jamaica. In: BIDDLE, K.T., & CHRISTIE-BLICK, N. (Eds.): Strike-slip Deformation, Basin Formation, and Sedimentation (p. 211-226). Soc. Econ. Paleont. & Mineral., Tulsa, Oklahoma.
- MARTIN, A.K., & HARTNADY, C.J.H. 1986: Plate Tectonic development of the southwest Indian Ocean: a revised reconstruction of East Antarctica and Africa. J. geopys. Res., ser. B 91, 4767-4786.
- MASOLOV, V.N., KURININ, R.G., & GRIKUROV, G.E. 1981: Crustal structures and tectonic significance of Antarctic rift zones (from geophysical evidence). In: CRESSWELL, M.M., & VELLA, P. (Eds.): Gondwana Five (p. 303– 309). A.A. Balkema Press, Rotterdam.
- MCELHINNY, M.W., EMBLETON, B.J.J., MA, X.H., & ZHANG, Z.K. 1981: Fragmentation of Asia in the Permian. Nature 293, 212–216.
- McKENZIE, G.D. (Ed.) 1987: Gondwana Six: Structure, Tectonics, and Geophysics. Amer. Geophys. Union, Washington, D.C.
- MENEILLY, A.W., HARRISON, S.M., PIERCY, B.A., & STOREY, B.C. 1987: Structural evolution of the magmatic arc in northern Palmer Land, Antarctic Peninsula. In: McKenzie, G.D. (Ed.): Gondwana Six: Structure, Tectonics, and Geophysics (p. 209–220). Amer. Geophys. Union, Washington, D.C.
- MILLAR, I.L., & PANKHURST, R.J. 1987: Rb-Sr geochronology of the region between the Antarctic Peninsula and the Transantarctic Mountains: Haag Nunataks and Mesozoic granitoids. In: MCKENZIE, G.D. (Ed.): Gondwana Six: Structure, Tectonics, and Geophysics (p. 151–160). Amer. Geophys. Union, Washington, D.C.
- MILLER, H. 1982: Geologic comparison between the Antarctic Peninsula and southern South America. In: CRAD-DOCK, C. (Ed.): Antarctic Geoscience (p. 127–134). The University of Wisconsin Press, Madison, Wisconsin.
- 1983: The position of Antarctica within Gondwana in the light of Paleozoic orogenic development. In: OLIVER, R.L., JAMES, P.R., & JAGO, J.B. (Eds.): Antarctic Earth Science (p. 579-581). Cambridge University Press, New York.
- MITCHELL, A.H.G. 1981: Phanerozoic plate boundaries in mainland SE Asia, the Himalayas and Tibet. J. geol. Soc. London 138, 109-122.
- MIYASHIRO, A. 1973: Metamorphism and Metamorphic Belts. John Wiley & Sons, New York.
- MOORES, E.M. 1982: Origin and emplacement of ophiolites. Revs. geophys. and Space Phys. 20, 735-760.
- MUNSCHY, M., & SCHLICH, R. 1987: Structure and evolution of the Kerguelen-Heard Plateau (Indian Ocean) deduced from seismic stratigraphy studies. Marine Geology 76, 131–152.
- NEWTON, C.R. 1987: Biogeographic complexity in Triassic bivalves of the Wallowa terrane, northwestern United States: oceanic islands, not continents, provide the best analogues. Geology 15, 1126–1129.
- NORTON, I.O., & SCLATER, J.G. 1979: A model for the evolution of the Indian Ocean and the breakup of Gondwanaland. J. geophys. Res., ser. B 84, 6803–6830.
- OLIVER, R.L., JAMES, P.R., & Jago, J.B. (Eds.) 1983: Antarctic Earth Science. Cambridge University Press, New York.
- OPDYKE, N.D., HUANG, K., XU, G., ZHANG, W.Y., & KENT, D.V. 1986: Paleomagnetic results from the Triassic of the Yangtze Platform. J. Geophys. Res. 91B, 9553–9568.
- PANKHURST, R.J. 1983: Rb-Sr constraints on the ages of basement rocks of the Antarctic Peninsula. In: Oliver, R.L., JAMES, P.R., & JAGO, J.B. (Eds.): Antarctic Earth Science (p. 367-371). Cambridge University Press, New York.
- PATRIAT, P., SEGOUFIN, J., SCHLICH, R., GOSLIN, J., AUZENDE, J.M., BEUZART, P., BONNIN, J., & OLIVET, J.-L. 1982: Les mouvements relatifs de l'Inde, de l'Afrique et de l'Eurasie. Bull. Soc. geol. France (7), 24, 363-373.
- PATTERSON, C. 1981: The development of the North American fish fauna a problem of historical biogeography. In: FOREY, P.L. (Ed.): The Evolving Biosphere Chance, Change and Challenge (p. 265–281). Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

- PEARCE, J.A., HARRIS, N.B.W., & TINDLE, A.G. 1984: Trace element discrimination diagrams for the tectonic interpretation of granitic rocks. J. Petrology 25, 956–983.
- PINDELL, J., & DEWEY, J.F. 1982: Permo-Triassic reconstruction of western Pangea and the evolution of the Gulf of Mexico/Caribbean region. Tectonics 1, 179–211.

PIPER, J.D.A. 1987: Palaeomagnetism and the Continental Crust. Halstead Press/John Wiley & Sons, New York.

PITCHER, W.S. 1987: Granites and yet more granites forty years on. Geol. Rundschau 76, 51–79.

- POWELL, C.Mc.A., JOHNSON, B.D., & VEEVERS, J.J. 1980: A revised fit of East and West Gondwanaland. Tectonophysics 63, 13-29.
- RAMSAY, D.C., COLWELL, J.B., COFFIN, M.F., DAVIES, H.L., HILL, P.J., PIGRAM, C.J., & STAGG, H.M.J. 1986: New findings from the Kerguelen Plateau. Geology 14, 594–597.
- RAYMOND, L.A. 1984: Classification of melanges. In: RAYMOND, L.A. (Ed.): Melanges: Their Nature, Origin, and Significance (p. 7–20). Geol. Soc. Amer., Boulder, Colorado.

Ross, C.A., & Ross, J.R.P. 1985: Carboniferous and Early Permian biogeography. Geology 13, 27-30.

ROWLEY, P.D., VENNUM, W.R., KELLOGG, K.S., LAUDON, T.S., CARRARA, P.E., BOYLES, J.M., & THOMSON, M.R.A. 1983: Geology and plate tectonic setting of the Orville Coast and eastern Ellsworth Land, Antarctica. In: OLIVER, R.L., JAMES, P.R., & JAGO, J.B. (Eds.): Antarctic Earth Science (p. 245–250). Cambridge University Press, New York.

SAREWITZ, D.R., & KARIG, D.E. 1986: Processes of allochthonous terrane evolution, Mindoro Island, Philippines. Tectonics 5, 525-552.

- SAUNDERS, A.D., & TARNEY, J. 1982: Igneous activity in the southern Andes and northern Antarctic Peninsula: a review. J. geol. Soc. London 139, 691–700.
- SAVOSTIN, L.A., SIBUET, J.-C., ZONENSHAIN, L.P., LePICHON, X., & ROULET, M.-J. 1986: Kinematic evolution of the Tethys belt from the Atlantic Ocean to the Pamirs since the Triassic. Tectonophysics 123, 1–35.
- SCHARNBERGER, C.K., & SCHARON, L. 1972: Palaeomagnetism and plate tectonics of Antarctica. In: Adie, R.J. (Ed.): Antarctic Geology and Geophysics (p. 843–847). Universitetsforlaget, Oslo.
- 1982: Paleomagnetism of rocks from Graham Land and western Ellsworth Land, Antarctica. In: Скарроск, С. (Ed.): Antarctic Geoscience (p. 371–375). The University of Wisconsin Press, Madison, Wisconsin.
- SCHERMER, E.R., HOWELL, D.G., & JONES, D.L. 1984: The origin of allochthonous terranes: perspectives on the growth and shaping of continents. Ann. Rev. Earth and planet. Sci. 12, 107–131.
- SCHMIDT, D.L., & ROWLEY, P.D. 1986: Continental rifting and transform faulting along the Jurassic Transantarctic Rift, Antarctica. Tectonics 5, 279-291.
- SCHOPF, J.M. 1969: Ellsworth Mountains: position in West Antarctica due to sea-floor spreading. Science 164, 63-66.
- SENGÖR, A.M.C. 1984: The Cimmeride Orogenic System and the Tectonics of Eurasia. Geol. Soc. Amer. Spec. Paper 195.
- SIMPSON, G.G. 1980: Why and How: Some Problems and Methods in Historical Biology. Pergamon Press, New York.
- SPAETH, G. 1987: Aspects of the structural evolution and magnetism in western New Schwabenland, Antarctica. In: McKenzie, G.D. (Ed.): Gondwana Six: Structure, Tectonics, and Geophysics (p. 295–308). Amer. Geophys. Union, Washington, D.C.
- SPÖRLI, K.B. 1987: Development of the New Zealand microcontinent. In: MONGER, J.W.H., & FRANCHETEAU, J. (Eds.): Circum-Pacific Orogenic Belts and Evolution of the Pacific Ocean Basin (p. 115–132). Amer. Geophys. Union, Washington, D.C.
- SPÖRLI, K.B., & CRADDOCK, C. 1981: Geology of the Ruppert Coast, Marie Byrd Land, Antarctica. In: CRESSWELL, M.M., & VELLA, P. (Eds.): Gondwana Five (p. 243–250). A.A. Balkema Press, Rotterdam.
- STOCK, J., & MOLNAR, P. 1987: Revised history of early Tertiary plate motion in the southwest Pacific. Nature 325, 495-499.
- STOREY, B.C., & DALZIEL, I.W.D. 1987: Outline of the structural and tectonic history of the Ellsworth Mountains Thiel Mountains Ridge, West Antarctica. In: McKenzie, G.D. (Ed.): Gondwana Six: Structure, Tectonics, and Geophysics (p. 117–128). Amer. Geophys. Union, Washington, D.C.
- STOREY, B.C., THOMSON, M.R.A., & MENEILLY, A.W. 1987: The Gondwanian Orogeny within the Antarctic Peninsula: a discussion. In: McKenzie, G.D. (Ed.): Gondwana Six: Structure, Tectonics, and Geophysics (p. 191– 198). Amer. Geophys. Union, Washington, D.C.
- SUAREZ, M. 1976: Plate-tectonic model for southern Antarctic Peninsula and its relation to southern Andes. Geology 4, 211-214.

- TANNER, P.W.G. 1982: Geologic evolution of South Georgia. In: CRADDOCK, C. (Ed.): Antarctic Geoscience (p. 167– 176). The University of Wisconsin Press, Madison, Wisconsin.
- TARLING, D.H. 1983: Palaeomagnetism: Principles and Applications in Geology, Geophysics and Archaeology. Chapman and Hall, New York.
- 1985: Problems in Palaeozoic palaeomagnetism. J. Geodynamics 3, 87–103.
- TASCH, P. 1981: Non-marine evidence for Paleozoic-Mesozoic Gondwana correlations: update. In: CRESSWELL, M.M., & VELLA, P. (Eds.): Gondwana Five (p. 11-14). A.A. Balkema Press, Rotterdam.
- 1987: Fossil Conchostraca of the Southern Hemisphere and Continental Drift. Geol. Soc. Amer., Boulder, Colorado.
- TAYLOR, D.G., CALLOMAN, J.H., HALL, R., SMITH, P.L., TIPPER, H.W., & WESTERMANN, G.E.G. 1984: Jurassic ammonite biogeography of western North America: the tectonic implications. In: WESTERMANN, G.E.G. (Ed.): Jurassic-Cretaceous Biochronology and Paleogeography of North America (p. 121–141). Geol. Assoc. Canada Spec. Paper 27.
- THOMPSON, R.N., MORRISON, M.A., HENDRY, G.L., & PARRY, S.J. 1984: An assessment of the relative roles of crust and mantle in magma genesis: an elemental approach. Phil. Trans. roy. Soc. London, ser. A 310, 549-590.
- THOMSON, M.R.A., & PANKHURST, R.J. 1983: Age of post Gondwanian calc-alkaline volcanism in the Antarctic Peninsula region. In: OLIVER, R.L., JAMES, P.R., & JAGO, J.B. (Eds.): Antarctic Earth Science (p. 328–333). Cambridge University Press, New York.
- TOZER, E.T. 1982: Marine Triassic faunas of North America: their significance for assessing plate and terrane movements. Geol. Rundschau 71, 1077–1104.
- ULIANA, M.A., & BIDDLE, K.T. 1987: Permian to late Cenozoic evolution of northern Patagonia: main tectonic events, magmatic activity, and depositional trends. In: McKENZIE, G.D. (Ed.): Gondwana Six: Structure, Tectonics, and Geophysics (p. 271–286). Amer. Geophys. Union, Washington, D.C.
- VALENTINE, J.W., & JABLONSKI, D. 1983: Speciation in the shallow sea: general patterns and biogeographic controls. In: SIMS, R.W., PRICE, J.H., & WHALLEY, P.E.S. (Eds.): Evolution, Time and Space: The Emergence of the Biosphere (p. 201-226). Academic Press, London.
- VAN DER VOO, R., & CHANNELL, J.E.T. 1980: Paleomagnetism in orogenic belts. Revs. geophys. and Space Phys. 18, 455-481.
- VENNUM, W.R., & STOREY, B.C. 1987a: Correlation of gabbroic and diabasic rocks from the Ellsworth Mountains, Hart Hills, and Thiel Mountains, West Antarctica. In: MCKENZIE, G.D. (Ed.): Gondwana Six: Structure, Tectonics, and Geophysics (p. 129–138). Amer. Geophys. Union, Washington, D.C.
- 1987b: Petrology, geochemistry, and tectonic setting of granitic rocks from the Ellsworth-Whitmore Mountains crustal block and Thiel Mountains, West Antarctica. In: McKenzie, G.D. (Ed.): Gondwana Six: Structure, Tectonics, and Geophysics (p. 139–150). Amer. Geophys. Union, Washington, D.C.
- WADE, F.A., & WILBANKS, J.R. 1972: Geology of Marie Byrd and Ellsworth Lands. In: ADIE, R.J. (Ed.): Antarctic Geology and Geophysics (p. 207–214). Universitetsforlaget, Oslo.
- WATTS, D.R., & BRAMALL, A.M. 1981: Palaeomagnetic evidence for a displaced terrain in western Antarctica. Nature 293, 638-641.
- WATTS, D.R., WATTS, G.C., & BRAMALL, A.M. 1984: Cretaceous and early Tertiary paleomagnetic results from the Antarctic Peninsula. Tectonics 3, 333-346.
- WEAVER, S.D., TARNEY, J., & SAUNDERS, A.D. 1981: Magmatic evolution of the northern Antarctic Peninsula. In: CRESSWELL, M.M., & VELLA, P. (Eds.): Gondwana Five (p. 251-257). A.A. Balkema Press, Rotterdam.
- WEBERS, G.F., CRADDOCK, C., ROGERS, M.A., & ANDERSON, J.J. 1982: Geology of the Whitmore Mountains. In: CRADDOCK, C. (Ed.): Antarctic Geoscience (p. 841–847). The University of Wisconsin Press, Madison, Wisconsin.
- WESTPHAL, M., BAZHENOV, M.L., LAUER, J.P., PECHERSKY, D.M., & SIBUET, J.-C. 1986: Paleomagnetic implications of the evolution of the Tethys Belt from the Atlantic Ocean to the Pamirs since the Triassic. Tectonophysics 123, 37-82.
- WHITE, C.M., & CRADDOCK, C. 1987: Compositions of igneous rocks in the Thurston Island area, Antarctica: evidence for a late Paleozoic – middle Mesozoic Andinotype continental margin. J. Geology 95, 699–709.
- WILSON, K.M. 1987: Circum-Pacific suspect terranes and lost microcontinents: chips off the old blocks. Proceedings Pacific Rim Congress 87 (p. 927–930). Aus. Inst. Mining & Metall., Victoria, Australia.
- WILSON, K.M., BAKKER, R.T., & HAY, W.W. (in review): Paleobiogeography, paleomagnetism and the tectonic history of southern Asia. Palaios.

- WILSON, K.M., ROSOL, M.J., & HAY, W.W. (in press): Global Mesozoic reconstructions using revised continental data and terrane histories: a progress report. In: HILLHOUSE, J.W. (Ed.): Deep Structure and Past Kinematics of Accreted Terranes (p. 1–45). AGU Monogr. Ser., Washington, DC.
- WILSON, K.M., WOLD, C.N., SHAW, C.A., & HAY, W.W. (in preparation): Global plate tectonic base maps for continents, terranes, ocean basins and marginal seas: Triassic to Recent. ms.
- WOODCOCK, N.H. 1986: The role of strike-slip fault systems at plate boundaries. Phil. Tran. roy. Soc. London, ser. A 317, 13-29.

YANG, Z., CHENG, Y., & WANG, H. 1986: The Geology of China. Clarendon Press, Oxford.

Young, G.C. 1986: Cladistic methods in Paleozoic continental reconstruction. J. Geology 94, 523-537.

- ZHANG, Z.M., LIOU, J.G., & COLEMAN, R.G. 1984: An outline of the plate tectonics of China. Geol. Soc. Amer. Bull. 95, 295-312.
- ZHAO, X., & COE, R.S. 1987: Paleomagnetic constraints on the collision and rotation of North and South China. Nature 327, 141-144.
- ZINSMEISTER, W.J. 1982: Late Cretaceous early Tertiary molluscan biogeography of the southern circum-Pacific. J. Paleontol. 56, 84–102.

Manuscript received 7 April 1988 Revision accepted 27 September 1988 .